Impact of Campus Environment and Personality Traits on the Academic Performance & Psychological Well-being of Engineering Undergraduates



By

## Moneeza Baig

(Registration No: 00000362747)

Thesis Supervisor: Dr. Yasir Ahmad

Department of Engineering Management

College of Electrical & Mechanical Engineering (CEME)

National University of Sciences & Technology (NUST)

Islamabad, Pakistan

(December 2023)

#### THESIS ACCEPTANCE CERTIFICATE

Certified that final copy of MS/MPhil thesis written by <u>Moneeza Baig</u> Registration No. <u>00000362747</u> of MS (Engineering Management) has been vetted by undersigned, found complete in all respects as per NUST Statutes/ Regulations, is free of plagiarism, errors and mistakes and is accepted as partial fulfillment for award of MS/MPhil degree. It is further certified that necessary amendments as pointed out by GEC members of the scholar have also been incorporated in the said thesis.

ass Signature: Name of Supervisor: Dr. Yasir Ahmad Dated: 12 Dec 2023 Signature: Name of HOD: Dr. Yasir Ahmad Dated: 12 Dec 2023 Signature (Dean/Principal): Dated: 1 2 DEC 023

Annex A to NUST letter No.0972/102/Exam/Thesis-Cert dated: 21 Dec 2016

# Dedication

Dedicated to my exceptional parents and supportive teachers, whose constant prayers and tremendous guidance let me to achievement of this milestone

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

All praises to Allah Almighty, the Creator, and the Sustainer. He who has given us life and countless blessings beyond our imagination. There are no words which can do justice to Him. I am empowered to read and write only by Him, who has bestowed upon me the knowledge I carry forward. First of all, I want to thank my parents for supporting me financially and morally throughout this duration, their silent prayers and sacrifices are the real pillars of strength behind this research, my maamu Muhammad Khalid Baig for keeping me motivated, my brother Muhammad Wasiq Baig for helping me with data entry process, and my sisters for their constant support, my best friend Tahira Iqbal whose virtual support had always been there for me.

I would like to acknowledge Department of Engineering Management, NUST College of Electrical and Mechanical Engineering for providing the research facility that enabled me to conduct the research. I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Yasir Ahmad for always been a great mentor, he constantly supported and helped me with his knowledge and guidance to overcome all the challenges. His valuable time and insights into this research and the confidence that he instilled in me to work with consistency lead to achievement of this milestone. In addition, a special thanks to my GEC committee members, Dr. Asjad Shahzad and Dr. Afshan Naseem, for their valuable concern, guidance and feedback throughout the thesis process. Dr. Abdul Maalik, faculty and staff of Engineering Management Department, Dr. Muhammad Ali (DME), Muzna Khan, Farhat Hassan, Aon Safdar, Hubba Rana, Dr. Amna Riaz and Bushra Saleem (UAJK), associate HOD Software Engineering Department (MCS), HOD research (SMME), and Industry Liaison Officers of Main Campus NUST, MCS, CAE, UAJK and faculty members of all other universities who helped me during the data collection process. Also, thanks to students who filled in the questionnaire and everyone else who helped me throughout this journey.

#### ABSTRACT

Engineering education plays a significant role in enhancing the quality of engineers. Certain factors such as personality traits, campus environment and engineering self-efficacy could potentially impact the academic performance and psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates. Therefore, it was analyzed how personality traits, campus environment, engineering self-efficacy and their interactions predict performance-related outcomes and well-being of engineering undergraduate students. It was hypothesized that significant relationship exists between personality traits, campus environment, and self-efficacy in predicting academic performance and psychological well-being. Data was collected from 1005 engineering undergraduates from 16 universities in Pakistan. Structural equation modelling (SEM) was used to investigate latent interactions between the variables. Personality traits and engineering self-efficacy had a significant impact on academic performance. Campus environment, personality traits and engineering self-efficacy had a significant impact on psychological well-being. Campus environment and personality traits had a significant impact on engineering self-efficacy. Engineering self-efficacy mediated the relationships between variables. However, there was no impact of campus environment on academic performance. The comparison of results on the basis of gender also suggests that males generally score higher in academic performance than females. The findings provide empirical evidence for linking campus environment, personality traits, and engineering self-efficacy with the academic performance and psychological well-being of students, and suggest how these relationships could guide educationists and policy makers to take steps to enhance the engineering self-efficacy, academic performance and psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.

**KEYWORDS:** engineering self-efficacy, personality traits, campus environment, academic performance, and psychological well-being, big five model of personality.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	v
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	ĸi
LIST OF FIGURESi	X
LIST OF TABLES	x
ABSTRACT	vi
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Background, Scope and Motivation	1
1.2 Problem Statement	3
1.3 Research Questions	3
1.4 Research Objectives	4
1.5 Research Rationale	4
1.6 Significance	5
1.7 Organization of Thesis	5
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW	7
2.1 Social Cognitive Theory	7
2.2 Engineering Self-efficacy	8
2.3 Campus Environment	9
2.4 Personality Traits1	1
2.5 Academic Performance1	6
2.6 Psychological Well-being1	8
2.7 Personality Traits and Academic Performance1	9
2.8 Personality Traits and Psychological Well-being2	0
2.9 Campus Environment and Academic Performance	2
2.10 Campus Environment and Psychological Well-being2	2
2.11 Engineering Self-efficacy, Academic Performance and Psychological Well-being2	3
2.12 Campus Environment, Personality Traits and Engineering Self-efficacy2	5
2.13 Mediating role of Self-efficacy	6
2.14 Research Gap2	8
2.15 Hypotheses Development	8
2.16 Conceptual Framework	0
CHAPTER 3: RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	2
3.1 Research Paradigm	2
3.2 Measurement Instrument	2
3.2.1 Campus Environment	3
3.2.2 Engineering Self-efficacy	3

3.2.3 Personality Traits	
3.2.4 Psychological Well-being	
3.3 Pilot Study	
3.4 Research Settings	
3.5 Sampling Technique	
3.6 Ethical Considerations	
3.7 Method of Data Analysis/ Statistical Procedure	
3.7.1 Pre-Analysis	
3.7.2 Analysis Stage	
3.7.3 Structural Equation Modeling	
3.7.4 Family Tree of SEM	
CHAPTER 4: RESULTS AND ANALYSIS	40
4.1 Demographics	40
4.2 Descriptive Statistics	41
4.3 Convergent and Discriminant Validity	43
4.4 Confirmatory Factor Analysis	44
4.5 Hypotheses Testing (SEM)	53
4.6 Comparison of Means	55
4.7 Discussion	56
CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSION AND FUTURE RECOMMENDATIONS	57
5.1 Summary of Findings	57
5.2 Theoretical Implications	57
5.3 Practical Implications	
5.4 Conclusion	
5.5 Limitations and Future Recommendations	59
REFERENCES	

#### APPENDIX

# **LIST OF FIGURES**

Figure 2-1: Conceptual Framework	31
Figure 3-1: Phases of Data Analysis	37
Figure 3-2: Family Tree of SEM	39
Figure 4-1: CFA: Model 1	45
Figure 4-2: CFA: Model 2	46
Figure 4-3: CFA: Model 3	47
Figure 4-4: CFA: Model 4	48
Figure 4-5: CFA: Model 5	49
Figure 4-6: Path Diagram showing the results of SEM	50

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 2-1: Comparison of Personality Models	14
Table 2-2: Personality Traits	15
Table 2-3: Hypotheses 2	28
Table 3-1: Reliability of Scales	.35
Table 4-1: Demographics	40
Table 4-2: Universities that participated in the study	41
Table 4-2: Descriptive Statistics	42
Table 4-3: Convergent Validity	43
Table 4-4: Discriminant Validity	.44
Table 4-5: Model Fit Indices	.50
Table 4-6: Direct Relationships	51
Table 4-7: Indirect Relationships	52
Table 4-8: Results of Hypotheses	53
Table 4-9: Group Statistics	55
Table 4-10: Results of Independent Sample T test	55

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AP	Academic Performance
CE	Campus Environment
E	Extraversion
А	Agreeableness
С	Conscientiousness
Ν	Neuroticism
0	Openness to Experience
PWB	Psychological Well-being
ESE	Engineering Self-efficacy
GESE	General Engineering Self-efficacy
ExSE	Experimental Self-efficacy
TiSE	Tinkering Self-efficacy
DeSE	Design Self-efficacy
CFA	Confirmatory Factor Analysis

SEM Structural Equation Modelin

## **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.1 BACKGROUND, SCOPE & MOTIVATION**

Engineering education has a significant role in society and its needs to enhance students' learning are always increasing (Kittur, 2020). Universities produce engineers by providing them with the knowledge, skills, and experiences necessary for successful careers in engineering and related fields (Rosen, 2009). With the rapid pace of technological advancement and the increasing role of technology in all aspects of life, it is essential for engineering institutes to produce highly competent engineers with strong knowledge and skills to meet the needs of the industry (Sorby et al., 2020). Good academic performance of engineering undergraduates is a prerequisite for success as it influences their professional paths and contributions to technological breakthroughs providing them a solid foundation (Borrego et al., 2010). Furthermore, academic achievement is not just a metric used in the school system; it also shapes opportunities for the future. Studies have emphasized its importance as a deciding factor for getting into prestigious colleges and getting jobs (Beaujean et al., 2011; Poropat, 2009). This emphasizes how important academic accomplishments are to society as a whole and shows how success in school frequently leads to success in the workplace. In engineering education, Grade Point Average (GPA) is a critical measure of academic success. A student's GPA provides a standardized measurement that is easy to compare between individuals and acts as a quantitative reflection of their accomplishments (Gajda et al., 2017). Its application in engineering education implies that educational establishments in this domain give top priority to a quantitative evaluation of students' performance to determine their proficiency and preparedness for the engineering sector (Issah et al., 2023). Multidisciplinary researchers have studied the complex interactions between environmental and personal factors that either support or undermine academic success (Illeris, 2009; Richardson et al., 2012). This holistic approach recognizes that academic performance is influenced by a wide rane of factors, that include individual capabilities, learning environments, socioeconomic backgrounds, and teaching methodologies (Song and Nfu, 2023). Understanding

this complex interplay is crucial for developing effective strategies and interventions to enhance overall academic performance.

Therefore, the attention given to academic performance is not merely a quantitative evaluation but reflects its profound implications for educational institutions, career prospects, and the broader societal landscape.

There are certain intrinsic and extrinsic factors that affect academic performance and psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates (Tamannaiefar et al., 2013; Qureshi et al., 2023). Several studies have been conducted on the impact of the campus environment and the educational setting on general well-being and academic success that explore the effects of the physical, social, and psychological aspects of a university campus on students (Zysberg and Schwabsky, 2020; Lombardi et al., 2019; Cornell & Huang, 2016). These circumstances are collectively referred to as the campus environment. A pleasant and encouraging campus climate combined with compassionate relationships at school is often linked to higher academic achievement (Benbenishty et al., 2016; Cheema and Kitsantas, 2014; Sakiz, 2017).

Academic success in school has been found to be significantly influenced by personality traits. The "Big Five" personality traits—also referred to as the Five Factor Model (FFM)—are among the most respected and influential models of personality. Five fundamental traits—often referred to as OCEAN or CANOE—are used to characterize personality in this model: extraversion, conscientiousness, agreeableness, openness and neuroticism. Psychology has given the Big Five model a lot of attention and investigation, and is now most widely accepted model for assessment of personality traits (Costa & McCrae 1987; Goldberg 1990). Numerous researchers (Bratko et al., 2006; Poropat, 2016; Vedel & Poropat, 2017) have examined the connection between personality traits and academic achievement at various educational level. Self-efficacy, defined as "an individual's belief in their own capability to succeed in specific tasks or domains", has gathered substantial attention in the realm of academic performance. Self efficacy has been extensively studied and is recognized as a crucial factor influencing students' educational outcomes, motivation, and persistence (Bandura, 1997; Multon et al., 1991; Zimmerman, 2000). Students' psychological well-being is shaped by their campus environment, which

has a big impact on both their academic achievement and overall college experience. Students' mental and emotional well-being is greatly enhanced by a helpful and encouraging campus environment as well as resources and mental health services. A campus environment that prioritizes psychological well-being creates a conducive atmosphere for students to thrive academically and personally (Ruppel et al., 2015). This holistic approach recognizes the interconnectedness of mental health and academic success. Studies show a significant correlation between academic success and a healthy campus climate. Students are better able to handle stress, participate in learning, and overcome obstacles when they feel encouraged and their psychological well-being is fostered (Kuh et al., 2018). This beneficial effect on academic achievement highlights how crucial it is to take into account a student's entire education, including their mental and emotional well-being. Thus, a quantitative exploration of the impact of campus environment, self-efficacy, and personality traits on the academic performance and well-being of students is crucial for informed decision-making in education (Etherton et al., 2022; Cohen et al., 2009; Pascarella and Terenzini, 2005).

#### **1.2 PROBLEM STATEMENT**

Engineering education has a significant role in the progress of society built by engineers. A good quality education is essential for the grooming of engineers. Quality depends on a multitude of factors, some intrinsic factors (such as personality, self-efficacy, psychological well-being) as well as extrinsic factors (such as campus environment) that collectively contribute to the engineers' innovation and development. The inclusion of these factors in engineering context has not been studied so far especially in a developing country like Pakistan due to which academia is still unaware of their importance leading to production of low-quality engineers and low science and innovation index.

#### **1.3 RESEARCH QUESTIONS**

The following research questions were formulated:

1. To what extent do personality traits and campus environment have an impact on academic performance independently?

2. To what extent does engineering self-efficacy have an impact on academic performance and psychological well-being independently?

3

3. To what extent do personality traits and campus environment have an impact on engineering self-efficacy independently?

4. To what extent does engineering self-efficacy have an impact on academic performance and psychological well-being?

5. Does engineering self-efficacy mediate the relationship between personality traits and academic performance?

6. Does engineering self-efficacy mediate the relationship between personality traits and psychological well-being?

7. Does engineering self-efficacy mediate the relationship between campus environment and academic performance?

8. Does engineering self-efficacy mediate the relationship between campus environment and psychological well-being?

#### **1.4 RESEARCH OBJECTIVES**

The specific objectives of this study include:

1. To explore the impact of each personality trait and campus environment on academic performance.

2. To determine the impact of each personality trait and campus environment on psychological well-being independently.

3. To explore the impact of each personality trait and campus environment on engineering self-efficacy.

4. To analyze the impact of engineering self-efficacy on academic performance and psychological well-being independently.

5. To analyze the mediating role of engineering self-efficacy between personality traits and academic performance.

6. To analyze the mediating role of engineering self-efficacy between personality traits and psychological well-being.

7. To test the mediating role of engineering self-efficacy between campus environment and academic performance.

8. To test the mediating role of engineering self-efficacy between campus environment and psychological well-being.

#### **1.5 RESEARCH RATIONALE**

Significant research has been conducted in the last few years on academic selfefficacy, its effects on students' academic achievement, and its function as a mediator between personality traits and academic success. (Lei et al., 2022; Mornar et al., 2022). The impact of personality traits on academic performance has also been studied at different educational levels including secondary and undergraduate levels (Mammadov, 2021; Zysberg et al., 2020). Extensive literature is available to support the impact of sself-efficacy on performance outcomes (Affuso et al., 2023; Honicke & Broadbent, 2016; Deshon and Gillespie, 2005; Bandura 1997). Similarly, campus environment and personality traits also have a significant impact on academic performance (Hanaysha et al., 2023; Kuh et al., 2010; Harper & Quaye 2010; Trapmann et al., 2017; Poropat 2007) and psychological wellbeing (Eisenberg et al., 2013). This research aims to extend the existing literature with the exploration of the impact of campus environment, personality traits and engineering selfefficacy on academic performance and psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates as well as the mediating role of engineering self-efficacy between these relationships.

#### **1.6 SIGNIFICANCE**

The findings of this study will:

- Help educationists and policy makers to understand the factors that affect the performance and well-being of individual students in order to fulfill the needs of each student instead of considering them merely collective groups.
- Help the faculty understand their importance and role in enhancing the performance outcomes of students, how their counselling and encouragement can play a positive role in enhancing the engineering self-efficacy of undergraduates which leads to an increase in academic performance.
- Guide the academicians to how they can transform their campuses into interactive learning environments to let students participate in activities and interact with the faculty and staff to have hands on learning experiences with large scale projects, machines in order to feel more confident and prepared for the needs of the industry.

#### **1.7 ORGANIZATION OF THESIS**

The thesis is organized into five chapters, each serving its own purpose in presenting and developing the research.

#### **1.7.1** Introduction (Chapter 1)

This chapter encompasses the research's contextual background, underscoring its significance for both local and global needs. It sheds light on the identified problem and articulates the study's objectives. Additionally, it explains the benefits of this research, specifically in the context of its applicability to Engineering Education.

#### **1.7.2** Literature Review (Chapter 2)

A comprehensive overview of literature relevant to the research conducted in engineering education is given in Chapter 2, along with a detailed discussion of the key studies that have been done so far. It also covers the theories and concepts relevant to the research topic and their role in enhancing the academic success and psychological wellbeing of undergraduate engineering students.

#### **1.7.3** Methodology (Chapter 3)

This chapter provides a deep insight into the methodology employed to achieve the results. It includes the research paradigm, data collection method, sampling technique, and instrument development (to measure the variables), with each step discussed in detail.

#### 1.7.4 Results and Analysis (Chapter 4)

This chapter focuses on the statistical analysis performed during the study, to determine the model fit indices as well as the relationships between variables. Also, the hypotheses discussed in Chapter 2 will be evaluated to see if they are supported by the results of data analysis.

#### 1.7.5 Conclusions & Future Recommendations (Chapter 5)

This chapter summarizes the research work by providing conclusions based on the results discussed in the previous chapter and their comparisons with the existing literature. The theoretical and practical implications of the study are also discussed in this chapter. Moreover, it includes the research limitations of the study and recommendations that might guide future research.

### **CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW**

This chapter provides a detailed review of literature on the variables and the types of relationships that exist between the variables with a detailed overview of the theory that forms the basis of the concept of self-efficacy and its impact on the performance outcomes.

#### **2.1 SOCIAL COGNITIVE THEORY**

The Canadian American psychologist Albert Bandura's Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) is a comprehensive framework that emphasizes the function of cognitive processes in human learning, motivation, and behavior (Bandura, 1997).

This theory serves as a foundation for understanding how people acquire and use new knowledge and abilities and regulate their behavior, and has a considerable impact on domains including psychology, education, and communication. Self-efficacy is one of the core ideas of Social Cognitive Theory and is essential to understanding how people think, act, and learn in diverse contexts. According to Bandura, people's perceptions of their own skills (self-efficacy) have a big impact on their motivation, behaviour, and decisionmaking. SCT offers a paradigm for comprehending the growth and operation of selfefficacy (Schunk, 2001; Bandura, 1991).

SCT emphasizes the importance of observational learning, in which people pick up knowledge by watching others. The growth of self-efficacy depends on this process. Seeing others who are similar to them excel at activities can increase people's self-efficacy beliefs. In contrast, seeing others struggle or fail might make people feel less capable unless they see those people as being different in significant ways from themselves. Overall, the social cognitive theory offers a thorough framework for comprehending how people change their environments and how environments form them, as well as how selfefficacy beliefs contribute to this process. (Bandura, 1997).

#### 2.2 ENGINEERING SELF-EFFICACY

Self-efficacy is defined as "an individual's belief in their ability to execute behaviors required for specific performance attainments". This belief is not a general sense of confidence or self-esteem but rather a domain-specific belief that is tied to a specific task or activity (Bandura, 1997). Self-efficacy can be modified in several ways. Sources of self-efficacy are: "vicarious experiences, mastery experiences, social and verbal persuasion, physiological and affective states." The source of self-efficacy that may be the most important is mastery experience. It speaks to a person's prior accomplishments in similar jobs or circumstances. When people have mastered a task in the past, they are more likely to have confidence in their future success in comparable circumstances. On the other side, failure experiences can reduce self-efficacy unless people see them as chances for growth. Vicarious experience (modelling by others) self-efficacy can be increased by seeing people who are like oneself do well on a task. People may think, "If they can do it, so can I," when they witness someone with whom they identify achieving a goal or overcoming a hurdle. Because of this, mentors and role models can have a significant impact on a person's level of self-efficacy (Bandura, 1997; Zimmerman et al., 2011; Schunk et al., 2012).

Academic self-efficacy refers specifically to "an individual's belief in their ability to perform academic tasks at a designated level of proficiency" (Bandura, 1997; Bandura and Locke, 2003). numerous studies and meta-analyses have demonstrated the importance of self-efficacy in academic accomplishment (Lei et al., 2022; Dogan, 2015; Galla et al., 2014). In academic settings, motivation, perseverance, and performance have all been demonstrated to be strongly correlated with an individual's level of self-efficacy. High academic self-efficacy individuals are more likely than low self-efficacious individuals to be driven, tenacious, and effective in reaching their goals (Kryshko et al., 2022; Baron et al., 2015). Furthermore, research indicates that academic self-efficacy may have an indirect impact on stress, health, and life satisfaction; those with higher academic self-efficacy levels may also report lower stress, better health outcomes, and higher levels of overall life satisfaction (Chemers et al., 2001). Academic self-efficacy in the engineering context, referred to as engineering self-efficacy is defined as "a person's belief in their ability to perform engineering-related tasks or solve engineering-related problems" (Marmaril et al., 2016). Due to domain specific nature of self-efficacy, the specification of domain and an appropriate use of measurement scale for self-efficacy is necessary as its results are not generalizable. Studies have shown that engineering students with higher levels of self-efficacy tend to perform better in academics (Khan, 2023; Chen & Zimmerman, 2007). Engineering self-efficacy is not only an individual's belief (conviction) that they can achieve a goal with execution of specific behaviors (Bandura, 1997; Schunk & Pajares, 2002) but also one's capacity to successfully execute engineering operations, address issues and use knowledge and skills to apply in practical world (Pajares, 1996) Self-efficacy can be modified in various ways. Success in the engineering field depends on achieving and sustaining high levels of engineering self-efficacy. Some essential factors needed to understand the sources of self-efficacy are stated as follows:

Mastery experience is one of the most important source of self-efficacy. By gradually taking on engineering jobs and projects of increasing complexity, engineers can increase their self-efficacy. The accomplishment of difficult projects strengthens one's confidence in their engineering ability. Role models and mentoring interactions with seasoned mentors and role models can be beneficial for engineers, especially for students and early-career professionals. By giving examples of what is doable, observing and learning from people who have successfully negotiated the engineering profession helps increase self-efficacy (Hirscl et al., 2021; Clemons et al., 2019).

#### 2.3 CAMPUS ENVIRONMENT

The term campus environment refers to "the physical, social, and psychological aspects of a college or university campus that have a significant impact on the experiences and results of students, professors, and staff" (Christie et al., 2017). Numerous studies highlight the important influence that the campus environment can have on students' academic performance. These findings demonstrate a favourable correlation between a number of school environment factors and students' academic achievement, including graduation rates, test scores, and grades. (Pang and Qiao, 2023; Haynes et al., 1997; MacNeil et al., 2009). A study that investigated the relationship between academic achievement and the social and physical characteristics of the campus environment

revealed that the campus environment plays a crucial role in determining educational performance by showing a connection between higher academic outcomes and wellmaintained facilities as well as favorable social interactions (Benenishty et al., 2016). A thorough investigation of the relationship between school atmosphere and academic achievement suggested that higher test scores and graduation rates were linked to a supportive and upbeat school climate. (Hanaysha et al., 2023; Haynes et al., 1997). This is consistent with the more general idea that academic success is greatly influenced by the campus atmosphere. A pleasant atmosphere is crucial for encouraging students' dedication to studying, as demonstrated by investigation of the connection between school climate and student engagement (MacNeil et al., 2009). As the study pointed out, a major factor in the total educational experience is the social and psychological aspects of the campus environment (Uline & Tschannen-Moran, 2008) concentrated on how academic success is influenced by physical surroundings on academic success showed a significant correlation between student outcomes and physically well-designed and maintained settings. This emphasizes how important the physical aspects of campus life are to academic achievement.

It is essential to distinguish between campus climate and campus environment. Campus climate is the term used to describe how people feel about their quality of life when they are in an educational setting, whereas campus environment refers to the physical features and social interactions found there. It is critical to understand this distinction because efforts to improve the campus climate—a measure of perceived quality of life and interpersonal dynamics—require adjustments to the social and physical architecture of the campus (Kuh et al., 2012).

Campus environment has a significant impact on psychological well-being too (Lombardi et al., 2019). A supportive campus climate is essential for encouraging creativity and efficiency in the processes of learning and development. This beneficial influence enhances the educational process overall by fostering an environment that encourages creative problem-solving, teamwork, and inventive thinking (Thapa et al., 2013). Strong bonds, a feeling of community, and constructive interactions with teachers and staff are critical components of an environment that supports students' mental and emotional well-

being (Hwang and Chang, 2015). These findings were further supported by a study that emphasized the critical role that a supportive campus community with positive interactions with academic staff plays. The study stressed how a setting like this fosters an atmosphere that is favorable to engineering undergraduate students' general well-being (Zhang et al., 2019).

These findings reinforce the notion that, in the context of engineering education, a pleasant and encouraging campus climate is crucial for fostering students' psychological wellbeing. Educational institutions may play a key role in supporting the mental and emotional well-being of engineering students by building strong relationships, promoting a feeling of belonging, and encouraging pleasant interactions. Acknowledging and fostering these kinds of supportive surroundings is crucial to developing learning environments that prioritize the subjective well-being of students and their academic performance altogether.

#### 2.4 PERSONALITY TRAITS

Personality traits are defined as distinctive and long-lasting thoughts, feelings, and behaviour patterns that distinguish people from one another (Goldberg, 1990; McCrae and Costa, 1997). These traits are characterized by their relative stability across time and various situations, forming a fundamental aspect of an individual's psychological makeup. The concept suggests that individuals exhibit consistent tendencies in how they think, feel, and act, contributing to the uniqueness of their personalities. The enduring nature of personality traits implies that these patterns exhibit a degree of stability over time, often persisting throughout an individual's life. Whether in professional settings, personal relationships, or various life circumstances, these traits manifest consistently, shaping how individuals interact with and respond to the world around them. Moreover, personality traits are crucial in influencing an individual's perceptions, motivations, and actions. They act as lenses through which individuals interpret the world, affecting how they perceive and process information (Robberts et al., 2006).

For the assessment of personality traits, a number of models have been developed as described below:

- a. **RIASEC model** (Holland Codes) developed by Holland (1959) classifies the personality into the following types:
  - 1. Realistic
  - 2. Investigative
  - 3. Artistic
  - 4. Social
  - 5. Enterprising
  - 6. Conventional
- b. Myers-Briggs Type Indicator (MBTI) classifies personality into the following sixteen types (Myers and Briggs, 1962):
  - 1. The inspector
  - 2. The crafter
  - 3. The protector
  - 4. The artist
  - 5. The advocate
  - 6. The mediator
  - 7. The architect
  - 8. The thinker
  - 9. The persuader
  - 10. The director
  - 11. The performer
  - 12. The caregiver
  - 13. The champion
  - 14. The giver
  - 15. The debater
  - 16. The commander
- c. Cattell's Sixteen Factor Model developed by Raymond Cattell(1970) isn a comprehensive and well-respected model that offers a new perspective on personality. Cattell identified sixteen key characteristics that reflect various aspects of individual differences to portray the diversity of human personality. It classifies the personality traits into the following types:

- 1. Warmth.
- 2. Reasoning.
- 3. Emotional Stability.
- 4. Dominance.
- 5. Liveliness.
- 6. Rule-Consciousness.
- 7. Social Boldness.
- 8. Sensitivity.
- 9. Vigilance.
- 10. Abstractedness.
- 11. Privateness.
- 12. Fear.
- 13. Openness to Change.
- 14. Self-reliance.
- 15. Perfectionism.
- 16. Tension.
- d. **Big Five Model of Personality** developed Costa and McCrae (1985) classifies the personality into the following five types:
  - 1. Extraversion
  - 2. Agreeableness
  - 3. Conscientiousness
  - 4. Neuroticism
  - 5. Openness to experience.
- e. Eysenck's PEN Model developed by Eysenck (1991) classifies the personality traits into the following three types:
  - 1. Extraversion
  - 2. Neuroticism
  - 3. Psychoticism

- f. **HEXACO Model of Personality** is a comprehensive framework that outlines the six main aspects of personality in people. The HEXACO model, created by Kibeom Lee and Michael C. Ashton (2001), adds Honesty-Humility as a sixth element to the standard Big Five personality traits described as follows:
  - 1. Honesty-humility.
  - 2. Emotionality.
  - 3. Extraversion.
  - 4. Agreeableness.
  - 5. Conscientiousness.
  - 6. Openness to experience.

A comparison of these models with their advantages and disadvantages is given below:

Model of Personality	Personality Traits	Advantages	Disadvantages
Eysenck's PEN Model	3	Combines both biological and social elements to explain difference in personalities.	Oversimplifies the complex nature of human personality (Mattews et al., 2003).
Big Five Model of Personality	5	Provides precise, accurate measurements for its individual traits.	Difficult to draw general insights and advice from results due to their individual and unique nature (Cervone, 2005).
HEXACO Model of Personality	6	Has been applied in a variety of disciplines, such as cross- cultural studies, organisational behaviour, and psychology.	Scholars have questioned the need for an additional factor and the distinctiveness of the Honesty-Humility dimension (Veselka et al., 2011).
RIASEC Model	6	Helps to gain more self- awareness by learning about their values, interests, and personality traits.	Authors argue that the model may oversimplify the complexities of personality and career choices (Larson et al., 2002).

**Table 2-1: Comparison of Personality Models** 

Myers Briggs Type Indicator	16	Widely used for personal development, team building, and career counselling.	Lacks scientific validity and reliability (Pittenger, 2005)
Cattell's 16 Factor Model	16	Has been applied in various fields including clinical psychology, counselling, and organizational psychology.	Has faced criticisms regarding the generalizability of its factors and the interpretation of certain traits (Matz et al., 2016).

However, the Big Five model as examined by psychologists, has the highest level of scientific validity and reliability. It has been demonstrated that the Big Five has exact, accurate measurements for each of its distinct qualities described as follows:

Openness to experience	The willingness of a person to experiencing and learning new things.
	Research has linked intellectual curiosity and creativity to being open
	to new experiences (McCrae & Costa, 1987; DeYoung et al., 2013).
Conscientiousness	The tendency of a person to be accountable, trustworthy, and well-
	organized. The degree of conscientiousness is a powerful indicator
	of both academic success and work performance (Barrick & Mount, 1991;
	Poropat, 2009).
Extraversion	The level of confidence, friendliness and sociability exhibited by an
	individual. Positive feelings and social dominance have been
	linked to extraversion (Costa & McCrae, 1992; Buss & Craik, 1983;
	Lee et al., 2008).
Agreeableness	The tendency of an individual to exhibit empathy and cooperation with
	others. Prosocial behaviour and relationship satisfaction are
	significantly correlated with agreeableness. (Graziano & Eisenberg, 1997;
	Jensen-Campbell et al., 2002).

**Table 2-2: Personality Traits** 

Neuroticism	An individual's tendency to feel depressive and anxious feelings.
	Low life satisfaction and poor health outcomes are linked to neuroticism
	(Lahey, 2009; Steel et al., 2008).

#### **2.5 ACADEMIC PERFORMANCE**

Academic Performance in Engineering refers to a student's level of achievement in an engineering program, typically measured by grades, test scores, and completion of assignments and projects (Deemer et al., 2019). Cumulative Grade Point Average (CGPA) is used as a predictor of academic performance in engineering, but it is not the only factor that determines academic success. Research has shown that CGPA can be a good predictor of academic performance in engineering, particularly for early-career engineering graduates (Kaloiya, 2017). In the realm of engineering education, the significance of academic performance cannot be overstated. The correlation between students' perseverance in STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics) disciplines and their performance in foundational science and engineering courses is explained in the seminal study conducted by (Seymour & Hewitt, 1997) that investigates the factors leading to undergraduates leaving STEM disciplines, exploring the relationship between students' perseverance and their performance in fundamental science and engineering courses. Another research underscores the importance of foundational knowledge and skills acquired during the early years of education in enhancing students' success in engineering. It goes down into the developmental aspects of expertise in engineering education (Litzinger et al., 2011). The National Academy of Engineering's visionary work explores the qualities and skills expected of future engineers. Academic achievement is identified as a crucial factor, providing aspiring engineers with a robust foundation that influences their professional trajectories and contributions to technological advancements (National Academy of Engineering, 2004). While not specific to engineering, comprehensive analysis explores the critical factors impacting students' college experiences and success. The findings can be applied to understanding the long-term implications of academic performance on the professional paths of engineering students (Magolda & Astin, 1993). ASEE's comprehensive report provides statistical data and insights into engineering

education, highlighting the role of academic achievement in shaping the landscape of the engineering profession and contributing to technological breakthroughs (ASEE, 2013). Another study emphasizes the empirical aspect of learning in engineering education, underscoring the importance of applying theoretical knowledge gained through academic performance (Felder et al., 2005).

The exploration of factors influencing academic performance has been a paramount focus within the realm of engineering education research. Numerous studies have accurately identified an array of personal, environmental, and institutional elements that profoundly impact student outcomes. Among these factors, prior academic preparation, motivation, study habits, instructor quality, course content, and the availability of academic support services have been consistently recognized as pivotal determinants (Qureshi et al., 2021; Holder, 2007). This holistic approach to understanding the multifaceted nature of academic success underscores the intricate interplay of various aspects within the educational landscape. Furthermore, psychological factors emerge as crucial predictors of academic performance, adding another layer of complexity to the educational equation. Motivation, self-discipline, and mental health are significant contributors to students' overall academic achievements (Duckworth et al., 2007). Recognizing the profound impact of psychological well-being on academic outcomes underscores the need for a comprehensive approach that considers not only intellectual aspects but also the emotional and motivational dimensions of the learning process. Personality traits, as integral components of an individual's psychological makeup, play a substantial role in assessing academic performance. Research conducted by O'Connor and Paunonen (2007) explored the influence of personality traits on academic success, emphasizing the need to consider individual differences in understanding student performance. This examination of personality's impact extends across educational levels, encompassing both secondary and undergraduate levels of study (Bratko et al., 2006; Poropat, 2016; Vedel & Poropat, 2017). The comprehensive nature of these studies contributes to a distinct understanding of how personality traits shape the academic journey, offering valuable insights for educators, administrators, and researchers alike. The intricate web of factors affecting academic performance in engineering education necessitates a holistic and interdisciplinary approach. Recognizing the diverse range of influences, from academic and environmental to psychological and personality-related, is fundamental in fostering a comprehensive understanding of the dynamics at play in the educational landscape. This holistic viewpoint can guide the development of focused interventions and systems of support that are designed to improve the academic experience and success of engineering students at different educational levels. (Keyzar and Maxey, 2014; Trowler et al., 2012).

#### 2.6 PSYCHOLOGICAL WELL-BEING

Psychological well-being refers to "an individual's total mental and emotional state. It entails having a sense of meaning and purpose in life, feeling content with life, and enjoying pleasant emotions" (Crego et al., 2020). A person's psychological well-being affects many aspects of their life, including their career, relationships, education, and physical health. It is a crucial component of total health. (Diener and Seligman, 1984; Bandura, 1977; Lombardi et al., 2019).

Here are few factors that constitute psychological well-being:

**Autonomy**: Psychological well-being is often associated with a sense of control and autonomy over one's life.. People tend to report higher levels of well-being when they feel free to make decisions and choices that are consistent with their preferences and values.

**Self-acceptance**: Having a positive opinion of one's self and accepting both one's strengths and weaknesses are characteristics of self-acceptance. It is a crucial element of self-esteem and supports general psychological health.

**Personal Development and Mastery**: A sense of personal development and the capacity to consistently acquire new abilities and information are factors contributing to well-being. People who are in good psychological health frequently look for opportunities for growth and mastery.

**Purpose and Meaning in Life**: Higher levels of psychological well-being are related to having a feeling of purpose and meaning in one's life. This frequently entails striving towards worthwhile objectives and ideals that concur with one's views.

**Physical Well-Being**: Psychological well-being and physical health are intertwined. A balanced diet, regular exercise, and enough sleep can all improve mental health.

**Environmental Mastery**: An individual's ability to effectively manage and control the diverse aspects of their life and surroundings, exhibiting competence in handling the external challenges and opportunities they encounter also contributes positively to psychological well-being (Seligman et al., 2005; Lyubomirsky et al., 2005; Ryff and Singer, 2008).

There's a growing body of evidence highlighting the significance of psychological well-being among undergraduate engineering students. A study investigated the impact of stress on the psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates in Vietnam (Nguyen et al., 2019). The findings suggest a substantial correlation, indicating that stress significantly predicted lower levels of psychological well-being among these students, underscoring the importance of addressing stress-related factors within engineering education. Moreover, the interconnection between psychological well-being and academic performance is well-documented. Research highlights a positive association between higher levels of psychological well-being and enhanced academic achievement among students (Shahzad et al., 2016). Similarly, a comprehensive literature review conducted by Sen (2018) consolidated various studies exploring the relationship between psychological well-being and academic performance. The review substantiated a positive correlation, concluding that psychological well-being significantly influences academic performance. It further advocated for universities and educators' proactive promotion of psychological well-being to promote student success (Sen, 2018). Overall, these studies advocate for universities to take proactive measures to support their engineering students' psychological well-being. Creating and nurturing a positive campus environment is critical, fostering an atmosphere conducive to well-being.

#### 2.7 PERSONALITY TRAITS AND ACADEMIC PERFORMANCE

Personality traits, such as conscientiousness, openness, and emotional stability are positively associated with academic performance while neuroticism is negatively associated. All the human beings cannot be measured against one standard. Similarly, engineering students have diverse personalities coming from different backgrounds, so they have different type of connection with academic performance (Mammadov, 2022; Anderson et al., 2020; Caprara et al., 2011; Gatzka & Hell, 2018). Understanding the

intricate relationships between personality traits and academic outcomes is paramount for educators, facilitating the implementation of targeted strategies that accommodate the diversity inherent in engineering student populations which validates the relationship between personality traits and academic performance of undergraduate students (Moren et al., 2020). Therefore, the following hypotheses were formulated:

**Hypothesis 1**: Personality traits have a significant impact on academic performance of engineering undergraduates,

where:

H1a: Extraversion has a significant impact on academic performance of engineering undergraduates.

H1b: Agreeableness has a significant impact on academic performance of engineering undergraduates.

**H1c**: Conscientiousness has a significant impact on academic performance of engineering undergraduates.

H1d: Neuroticism has a significant impact on academic performance of engineering undergraduates.

H1e: Openness has a significant impact on academic performance of engineering undergraduates.

#### 2.8 PERSONALITY TRAITS AND PSYCHOLOGICAL WELL-BEING

The intricate relationship between personality traits and psychological well-being has been the subject of extensive research, shedding light on how individual characteristics contribute to one's overall mental health. Literature suggests that certain personality traits play a significant role in shaping psychological well-being. Extraversion is consistently found to be positively associated with psychological well-being. Individuals with higher levels of extraversion often experience a greater sense of positive emotions, social connectedness, and life satisfaction. This inclination towards social engagement contributes to a supportive network and fulfilling relationships, key components of psychological well-being (Costa and McCrae, 1980). Agreeableness is also positively linked to psychological well-being. Individuals who score high in agreeableness tend to foster harmonious relationships, experience lower levels of interpersonal conflict, and derive a sense of well-being from positive social interactions (Roberts et al., 2007). Conscientiousness emerges as another positive contributor to psychological well-being. Individuals with high conscientiousness often experience a greater sense of control over their lives, engage in purposeful activities, and exhibit resilience in the face of challenges. This proactive approach to life is associated with enhanced psychological well-being (Costa and McCrae, 1980). Openness to experience is also positively correlated with psychological well-being. Those with high levels of openness tend to seek out new experiences, find meaning in a variety of activities, and exhibit a broader perspective, all of which contribute to a richer and more fulfilling psychological life (Lahey, 2009). Conversely, neuroticism is consistently associated with lower levels of psychological wellbeing. Individuals scoring high in neuroticism may be more prone to stress, dissatisfaction, and emotional volatility, impacting their overall mental health negatively (Costa and McCrae, 1980; DeNeeve and Cooper, 1980). Therefore, the following hypotheses were formulated:

**Hypothesis 2**: Personality traits have a significant impact on the psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates,

where:

**H2a**: Extraversion has a significant impact on the psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.

H2b: Agreeableness has a significant impact on the psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.

H2c: Conscientiousness has a significant impact on the psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.

H2d: Neuroticism has a significant impact on the psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.

H2e: Openness has a significant impact on the psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.

#### 2.9 CAMPUS ENVIRONMENT AND ACADEMIC PERFORMANCE

A positive campus environment can enhance engineering student's academic performance by introducing more real-world learning projects, engaging into various activities while a negative one can have reverse effect. Innovative and progressive environments can foster creativity and improved learning outcomes. Conversely, an adverse or destructive environment can have detrimental effects on academic performance. Instances of faculty members exhibiting humiliating behavior or fostering a negative atmosphere can impede students' ability to concentrate, engage effectively with the material, and ultimately succeed academically. Such negative influences can lead to a decline in motivation, hindered creativity, and an overall deterioration in the quality of the learning experience (Zysberg and Nitza Schwabsky, 2021; Bandura, 2006b). In summary, the learning environment is a critical factor influencing academic performance in engineering education. A positive and innovative atmosphere can serve as a catalyst for success, while a negative one can hinder the potential for growth and achievement among students. Therefore, the following hypothesis was formulated:

**Hypothesis 3**: Campus environment has a significant impact on academic performance of engineering undergraduates.

## 2.10 CAMPUS ENVIRONMENT AND PSYCHOLOGICAL WELL-BEING

A positive campus environment with cooperative staff, interactive faculty, social gathering, availability of course materials, encouragement of student participation which eventually leads to improved psychological well-being whereas campus where there are unnecessary restrictions, hurdles affect students' psychological well-being in a negative way (Lombardi et al., 2019; Seligman, 2011). A positive interaction between faculty and staff members enhances the sense of belonging and establishes a conducive environment for learning. Social gatherings and opportunities for student participation create a sense of community on campus. Similarly, A well-equipped learning environment ensures that

students have access to the resources they need, reducing stress and contributing to a positive academic experience. Collectively, these positive elements contribute to enhanced psychological well-being by fostering a sense of support, connection, and academic engagement.

On the contrary, a campus environment characterized by unnecessary restrictions and hurdles can have a negative impact on students' psychological well-being. Restrictions and obstacles create an atmosphere of frustration, stress, and hindered personal growth. Arbitrary restrictions can lead to a sense of confinement and limit students' autonomy. This can result in increased stress levels and a diminished sense of well-being. Obstacles in academic progress, whether administrative or logistical, can create undue challenges for students. This may lead to feelings of frustration, inadequacy, and a negative perception of the learning environment (Chapman et al., 2013; Archambault et al., 2009). Therefore, the following hypothesis was formulated:

**Hypothesis 4**: Campus environment has a significant impact on the psychological wellbeing of engineering undergraduates.

# 2.11 SELF EFFICACY, ACADEMIC PERFORMANCE AND PSYCHOLOGICAL WELL-BEING

Academic performance and academic self-efficacy are positively correlated. People who have strong self-efficacy demonstrate a deep confidence that drives them to succeed academically (Widowati et al., 2023). This firm belief in their capabilities serves as a potent motivator, instigating a proactive pursuit of ambitious academic goals. Fueled by this conviction, these students demonstrate a robust work ethic and a resilient perseverance in the face of challenges. The impact extends to their study habits, as selfefficacious students are more inclined to maintain focus, diligently engage with their coursework, and cultivate a positive attitude throughout their educational journey. A constructive and determined approach to learning and academic accomplishment is facilitated by this positive mindset, which serves as a guiding force. It is more likely for students who have high self-efficacy to make challenging academic decisions. They are prepared to put up the effort necessary to achieve their goals because they believe they are attainable. Setting realistic goals is essential for academic success. High levels of selfefficacy frequently result in more tenacity. When students face challenges or setbacks, they are more likely to persevere and discover solutions to them than getting upset (Putwain et al., 2016; Cohen, 2004). Research highlights that this association between academic success and academic self-efficacy has been noted across a variety of student populations. This shows that the impact of self-efficacy on academic success is a universal phenomena rather than being exclusive to any one group (Dogan, 2015; Galla et al., 2014). Research supports the idea that higher academic self-efficacy levels are associated with stronger motivation and more effort in studying, ultimately resulting in improved academic performance (Honicke & Broadbent, 2016).

Overall, the research shows how important academic self-efficacy is in both predicting and improving students' academic achievement. It is suggested that fostering students' belief in their own abilities can lead to increased motivation and effort, which are key factors in achieving success in their studies. The relationship between academic achievement and self-efficacy holds significant implications for academics, educators, and students who are concerned with the enhancement of educational outcomes. The impact of academic self-efficacy extends beyond academic performance, influencing various facets of an individual's well-being. Several studies provide compelling evidence that academic self-efficacy can play an indirect yet significant role in shaping stress levels, health outcomes, and overall life satisfaction (Milam et al., 2019 Chemers et al., 2001). One notable way through which academic self-efficacy influences well-being is by mitigating stress. Individuals with higher levels of academic self-efficacy tend to approach academic challenges with "a sense of confidence and belief in their ability to overcome obstacles". The positive psychological state associated with academic self-efficacy can contribute to better overall health and well-being, creating a ripple effect that extends beyond academic realms. Importantly, academic self-efficacy is not confined solely to its academic consequences; it spills over into one's broader life satisfaction (Bandura, 1997). When individuals feel competent and capable in their academic pursuits, it can positively influence their overall life satisfaction. This connection suggests that the confidence and sense of mastery developed through academic achievements or overcoming academic challenges can contribute to a more positive and fulfilling life experience. Therefore, the following hypotheses were formulated:

**Hypothesis 5**: Engineering self-efficacy has a significant impact on academic performance of students.

**Hypothesis 6**: Engineering self-efficacy has a significant impact on psychological wellbeing of students.

## 2.12 CAMPUS ENVIRONMENT, PERSONALITY TRAITS AND SELF-EFFICACY

A positive campus environment plays a pivotal role in shaping the self-efficacy of engineering students, influencing their engagement and success in real-world engineering projects. The impact of the campus environment is profound, with positive conditions fostering a sense of competence and confidence, while a negative environment can lead to the opposite effect (Zysberg & Nitza Schwabsky, 2021). In a positive campus environment, students are afforded valuable experiences and opportunities to actively engage in realworld engineering projects. This hands-on involvement contributes to the development of practical skills and the application of theoretical knowledge, enhancing students' selfefficacy. Exposure to real-world projects allows students to see the direct relevance and impact of their academic pursuits, instilling a sense of competence in their ability to tackle challenges and contribute meaningfully to engineering tasks (Cheema et al., 2014). Conversely, an unfavourable campus climate might negatively impact students' selfefficacy. If the academic atmosphere is not conducive to collaboration, support, or the application of knowledge in practical scenarios, students may experience a decline in their confidence and belief in their abilities. A lack of positive experiences and engagement opportunities can hinder the development of self-efficacy, potentially leading to feelings of inadequacy and reduced motivation (Museus et al., 2013; Loo and Coy, 2013). The role of faculty is paramount in shaping the campus environment. Cooperative, motivating, and helpful faculty members contribute significantly to creating a positive energy among students. When faculty members actively support and guide students, providing mentorship and encouragement, it cultivates an environment conducive to hard work and perseverance. Students, in turn, develop a sense of confidence in their abilities, knowing that they have a supportive network to help them navigate challenges and succeed in their academic and professional pursuits (Graham et al., 2013).

Personality traits also have a significant impact on academic self-efficacy. Academic self-efficacy is positively correlated with agreeableness, extraversion, conscientiousness, and openness to new experiences. However, neuroticism is negatively correlated (Abood 2020). In conclusion, the complex interplay among academic selfefficacy, campus climate, and personality attributes highlights the diverse aspects of student success in engineering education.. Recognizing and fostering positive traits, coupled with creating supportive and enriching campus environments, are pivotal steps toward empowering students to navigate the complexities of academic challenges with confidence and competence. Therefore, the following hypotheses were formulated:

**Hypothesis 7**: Personality traits have a significant impact on engineering self-efficacy of students.

H7a: Extraversion has a significant impact on engineering self-efficacy of students.

H7b: Agreeableness has a significant impact on engineering self-efficacy of students.

H7c: Conscientiousness has a significant impact on engineering self-efficacy of students.

H7d: Neuroticism has a significant impact on engineering self-efficacy of students.

H7e: Openness has a significant impact on engineering self-efficacy of students.

**Hypothesis 8**: Campus environment has a significant impact on engineering self-efficacy of students.

#### 2.13 MEDIATING ROLE OF SELF-EFFICACY

Academic research has shown interest in the mediating function of academic selfefficacy in the relationship between personality factors and academic performance. Several studies have contributed significantly to this body of knowledge, highlighting how certain personality traits influence academic self-efficacy, which ultimately impacts academic performance (Mornar et al., 2022; Feyter et al., 2012). This suggests that the psychological beliefs individuals hold about their academic abilities play a crucial role in translating their personality characteristics into actual academic outcomes. Moreover, the association between personality traits and subjective well-being has been found to be mediated by academic self-efficacy (Strobel et al., 2011). This implies that individuals with certain
personality traits may cultivate a positive sense of well-being through their confidence in their academic abilities.

However, despite the existing body of research on the mediating role of academic self-efficacy, a literature gap is apparent when it comes to investigating the mediating role of self-efficacy in the relationship between campus environment and both academic performance and psychological well-being. To the best of the researcher's knowledge, no evidence has been found to establish this mediating link. Addressing this gap in the literature is crucial for a comprehensive understanding of the factors that contribute to academic success and well-being within the context of the campus environment.

Studies examining the relationship between academic performance and academic self-efficacy and the campus environment would provide insight into how students' perceptions of their own academic talents are shaped by the institution as a whole, which in turn affects their performance. This could encompass factors such as the availability of resources, quality of teaching, and the overall support system within the campus environment (Caprara et al., 2006). Analyzing how academic self-efficacy influences the relationship between psychological well-being and the campus environment is also crucial. The campus environment can significantly contribute to students' overall well-being through social interactions, a sense of belonging, and access to mental health resources. Understanding how academic self-efficacy mediates this relationship would provide valuable insights into the psychological mechanisms through which the campus environment influences students' mental well-being. Therefore, the following hypotheses were formulated:

**Hypothesis 9**: Engineering self-efficacy significantly mediates the relationship between personality traits and academic performance.

**Hypothesis 10**: Engineering self-efficacy significantly mediates the relationship between personality traits and psychological well-being.

**Hypothesis 11**: Engineering self-efficacy significantly mediates the relationship between campus environment and academic performance.

27

**Hypothesis 12**: Engineering self-efficacy significantly mediates the relationship between campus environment and psychological well-being.

# 2.14 RESEARCH GAP

Extensive literature is available for the impact of campus environment on students' academic performance and psychological well-being. Academic self-efficacy is well supported as a factor that predicts academic performance (Lei et al., 2022). Additionally, studies on university students have examined the direct effects of personality traits on academic performance, psychological well-being, and self-efficacy. They have also looked at the direct effects of the campus environment on these relationships as well as the mediating role that self-efficacy plays between personality traits and performance (Lombardi et al., 2019; Mornar et al., 2022; Moren et al., 2019; Zysberg and Schwabsky, 2021; Milam et al., 2019). However, to the researcher's best of knowledge, no research has been done on the mediating role of self-efficacy between the campus environment and academic performance, between the campus environment and psychological well-being, or the combined effect of all these factors in the context of engineering, particularly for a developing nation like Pakistan.

# 2.15 HYPOTHESES DEVELOPMENT

Based on the review of existing literature and identification of the research gap, the following research hypotheses were formulated to achieve the objectives of this study:

	RESEARCH HYPOTHESES
Hypothesis 1	Personality traits have a significant impact on academic
	performance of engineering undergraduates, where
H1a	Extraversion has a significant impact on academic
	performance of engineering undergraduates.
H1b	Agreeableness has a significant impact on academic
	performance of engineering undergraduates.

Table	2-3:	Research	Hypotheses	5

H1c	Conscientiousness has a significant impact on academic
	performance of engineering undergraduates.
H1d	Neuroticism has a significant impact on academic
	performance of engineering undergraduates.
H1e	Openness has a significant impact on academic performance
	of engineering undergraduates.
Hypothesis 2	Personality traits have a significant impact on the
	psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates,
	where:
H2a	Extraversion has a significant impact on the psychological
	well-being of engineering undergraduates.
H2b	Agreeableness has a significant impact on the psychological
	well-being of engineering undergraduates.
H2c	Conscientiousness has a significant impact on the
	psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.
H2d	Neuroticism has a significant impact on the psychological
	well-being of engineering undergraduates.
H2e	Openness has a significant impact on the psychological well-
	being of engineering undergraduates.
Hypothesis 3	Campus environment has a significant impact on academic
	performance of engineering undergraduates.
Hypothesis 4	Campus environment has a significant impact on the
	psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.
Hypothesis 5	Engineering self-efficacy has a significant impact on
	academic performance of engineering undergraduates.
Hypothesis 6	Engineering self-efficacy has a significant impact on
	psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.
Hypothesis 7	Personality traits have a significant impact on engineering
	self-efficacy of engineering undergraduates.

H7a	Extraversion has a significant impact on engineering self-						
	efficacy of engineering undergraduates.						
H7b	Agreeableness has a significant impact on engineering self-						
	efficacy of engineering undergraduates.						
H7c	Conscientiousness has a significant impact on engineering						
	self-efficacy of engineering undergraduates.						
H7d	Neuroticism has a significant impact on engineering self-						
	efficacy of engineering undergraduates.						
H7e	Openness has a significant impact on engineering self-						
	efficacy of engineering undergraduates.						
Hypothesis 8	Campus environment has a significant impact on engineering						
	self-efficacy of engineering undergraduates.						
Hypothesis 9	Engineering self-efficacy has a significant mediating effect on						
	the relationship between personality traits and academic						
	performance of engineering undergraduates.						
Hypothesis 10	Engineering self-efficacy has a significant mediating effect on						
	the relationship between personality traits and psychological						
	well-being of engineering undergraduates.						
Hypothesis 11	Engineering self-efficacy has a significant mediating effect on						
	the relationship between campus environment and academic						
	performance of engineering undergraduates.						
Hypothesis 12	Engineering self-efficacy has a significant mediating effect on						
	the relationship between campus environment and						
	psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.						

# 2.16 CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

This study examined how personality traits, campus environment and engineering self-efficacy interact to predict engineering undergraduates' academic performance and psychological well-being. The academic performance was assessed using self-reported CGPA. General engineering self-efficacy, experimental self-efficacy, tinkering self-

efficacy and design self-efficacy were combined to include all the aspects of engineering self-efficacy. The Big Five model of Personality was used to assess each student's personality type and understand the impact of all these factors on academic performance and psychological well-being. Significant support is available for direct relationships. However, the evidence for mediating role of engineering self-efficacy could not be found for the relationships between campus environment, academic performance, and psychological well-being, especially for a developing country like Pakistan. The study of the previous literature led to the formulation of the following conceptual framework.



**Figure 2-1: Conceptual Framework** 

# **CHAPTER 3: RESEARCH METHODOLOGY**

This chapter explains the research methodology, including the research design, sampling technique, measurement instruments, and approaches used during the statistical analysis of the study.

## **3.1 RESEARCH PARADIGM**

The term paradigm comes from the Greek word "paradeigma," which means "pattern" (Kivunja & Kuyini, 2017). It is defined as a perspective that shapes a research topic and influences the researcher's thought process (Hughes, 2010). This study follows a positivist research paradigm. It has been viewed from outside, without having any personal affiliation with the area of study to ensure objectivity and avoid any biases that might impact the results of the study. The data used for this study is Quantitative (numerical data). The data was collected through a pencil-paper survey for accessible universities in Rawalpindi/ Islamabad and AJK, and online form was used for other universities in Pakistan. Statistical analysis was done to determine the causal relationships between variables and produce objective and generalizable results.

# **3.2 MEASUREMENT INSTRUMENT**

A measurement instrument is a standardized tool or device designed to systematically collect data on specific attributes, characteristics, or variables, ensuring objectivity and consistency in the assessment process (DeVellis, 2016).

A research questionnaire was developed with a total of 49 questions divided into two sections, Section A contained 9 items that examined General Information such as Name, Gender, Hometown, Type of hometown, Engineering Discipline, Year of Study, Name of Engineering University, Campus, and self-reported CGPA. Only CGPA was used in statistical analysis while the remaining were simply used as descriptors in data collection. The remaining 40 items were included in Section B, which contained 4 items for Campus Environment, 15 items for Engineering Self-efficacy (i.e., 4 for General Engineering Self-efficacy), 17 items for Personality Traits (i.e., 4 for Extraversion, 3 for Agreeableness, 3 for Conscientiousness, 4 for Neuroticism, 3 for Openness to Experience), and 5 items for Psychological Well-being. The responses were rated on a 5-point Likert Scale ranging from (1-Strongly Disagree, 2-Disagree, 3-Neither Agree nor Disagree, 4-Agree, 5-Strogly Agree) in an ordinal manner. The following are the details of the measurement instruments that were employed for the study:

# **3.2.1 Campus Environment**

The environment of a campus encompasses both the physical and social aspects of the campus, including things like physical infrastructure, campus safety, and the social climate (Harper, 2011). This can influence the overall student experience and play a role in determining if a campus is a good fit for an individual. This term is often used interchangeably with campus climate, but it is different as campus climate is the quality of life perceived as a result of campus environment (Cuyjet & Beamon, 2005). Various scales to measure Campus Environment were studied but were not found appropriate according to the population.

Initially, a 43-item scale (Marian et al., 2015) was employed for the pilot study, but it was a bit too long and difficult to understand, so a brief and simple scale was needed for the purpose. Therefore, a 12-item scale (Gloria & Kurpius, 1996) was adapted to measure campus environment. The sample items were "The library staff is willing to help me find books/materials", and "I feel comfortable in the university environment".

## **3.2.2 Engineering Self-efficacy**

Engineering self-efficacy refers to "an individual's belief in their ability to successfully complete tasks and achieve specific goals in the field of engineering" (Salami & Akindehin, 2018). A 15-item questionnaire was adapted for measuring engineering self-efficacy. It included 4-items from Bong's (2001) academic self-efficacy scale adapted to the context of engineering, 3-item Experimental Self-Efficacy scale, a 4-item scale for tinkering self-efficacy (Schreuders et al., 2009) and 4-item scale for design self-efficacy (Carberry et al. (2010), Schubert et al. (2012)) Sample items were "I can earn a good grade in my engineering related courses", and "I can analyze data resulting from experiments".

## **3.2.3 Personality Traits**

Personality traits are "enduring patterns of thoughts, feelings, and behaviors that characterize an individual and influence their interactions, reactions, and overall behavior in a variety of situations". These traits are relatively stable over time and can be used to describe and predict an individual's behavior (Mathews et al., 2003; Digman 1990). The Big 5 Model of Personality is one of the most widely accepted and studied models in the field of Psychology. The Mini-IPIP, a 20-item short form of the 50-item International Personality Item Pool—Five-Factor Model measure (Goldberg, 1999) was adapted for measuring Personality Traits. Sample items were "I sympathize with others' feelings", and "I have frequent mood swings".

## 3.2.4 Psychological Well-being

Psychological Well-being refers to a person's overall sense of emotional, social, and psychological health and happiness (Diener et al., 1990). The 18-item version of Ryff's scale was adapted to measure Psychological Well-being (Ryff et al., 2010). Sample items were "I am good at managing the responsibilities of daily life", and "I tend to be influenced by people with strong opinions".

## **3.3 PILOT STUDY**

A well-designed research study, a suitable experimental design, and exact execution are essential to achieve high quality results. Before conducting the full-scale study, it could be highly beneficial to assess the feasibility of this goal. The first stage of the entire research process is a pilot study. Planning and adjusting a larger study is typically aided by a smaller-scale study (Vemulakonda & Jones, 2015). In large-scale quantitative research, the pilot or small-scale study is frequently carried out initially to assess the validity of the primary experiment. Before starting a pilot study, researchers must have a complete understanding of the subject matter, purpose, experimental design, and schedule. With the help of the pilot study, which informs them about the steps needed in the major study, researchers choose the research methodology most appropriate for addressing the research issue in the main study. (Teijlingen & Hundley, 2001; Arnold et al., 2009; Thabane et al., 2010). Pilot study was conducted in January 2023 that included students from 4 years of study in various engineering disciplines. A pencil-paper survey was conducted by the researcher for this purpose. Initially 12 participants took part in the study, but the obtained results were not reliable, therefore the size was expanded to 200 for better reliability. The students were encouraged to participate voluntarily, and improvements were made based on their suggestions. The collected data was analyzed using SPSS. After checking the results and making the necessary changes, the Cronbach Alpha values for all the variables were found to be between the range 0.7-0.9(Fornell & Lacker, 1981), passing the reliability test.

Construct	No. of items	Cronbach
		Alpha
Campus Environment (CE)	7	0.723
Extraversion (E)	4	0.734
Agreeableness (A)	4	0.721
Conscientiousness (C)	4	0.735
Neuroticism (N)	4	0.732
Openness to Experience (O)	4	0.734
Psychological	11	0.736
Well-being (PWB)		
Engineering	15	0.873
Self-efficacy (ESE)		

#### Table 3-1: Reliability of Scales

#### **3.4 RESEARCH SETTINGS**

Quantitative research is the numerical representation and manipulation of observations to characterise and interpret the phenomena reflected by those observations. (Watson, 2015). It is employed in many natural and social sciences, such as biology, psychology, sociology, physics, and geology. Moreover, a precise description of quantitative research as a field of study is "explaining, gathering and analyzing numerical data to study phenomena using statistical procedures" (Creswell, 1994). For high precision level results, statistical analysis was performed involving participants from Pakistani engineering universities. Data from respondents was gathered using a cross-sectional survey approach at a single point in time during the semester. Questionnaires were distributed among participants from Engineering Students in Pakistan and AJK. The total targeted population size was approximately 214,000.

### **3.5 SAMPLING TECHNIQUE**

This study employed a Mixed Method approach, stratified for pencil-paper survey as the respondents were divided into strata to have nearly equal representation and then data collection was done accordingly, purposive sampling approach used for online survey as the engineering undergraduates were contacted on purpose based on the nature of research audience eligible for the response. The online form's link and QR code was shared with Industry Liaison Officers (ILO's), students, and faculty all over Pakistan via emails, whereas pencil and paper survey were conducted for students who were accessible in Rawalpindi/Islamabad and AJK. For this purpose, preliminary permission was asked from the instructors to conduct the survey in classrooms during the allocated time with a brief introduction to the research and its purpose. The students were requested to fill out the form on a voluntary basis.

## **3.6 ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS**

All the researchers should be aware of the Research Ethics before conducting research and should take care of them to avoid any inconvenience or mishap during the research journey. First and foremost, the ethical principle of informed consent was strictly followed. This means that participants willingly agreed to take part in the research without any form of coercion. They were presented with the goals of the, which allowed them to make an informed decision about their participation. This not only respects the autonomy of the participants but also ensures that they are aware of what their involvement entails. Furthermore, the principle of anonymity was diligently observed. Protecting the identity and privacy of the participants is a fundamental ethical consideration. By keeping their identities confidential, the researcher ensured that the responses and data collected could not be linked to any specific individual. This is crucial in creating a safe and secure environment for participants to express their views and provide data honestly. Another critical aspect of research ethics is the responsible handling of data. In this study, the researcher clearly stated that the data collected would be used solely for research purposes. This commitment to data privacy and confidentiality assures participants that their responses will not be shared with third parties, safeguarding the integrity of the research.

In conclusion, adherence to research ethics is paramount in maintaining any study's credibility and trustworthiness. In this case, the researcher's unwavering commitment to informed consent, anonymity, and data confidentiality underscores their dedication to conducting ethical research. Researchers should continue to uphold these ethical standards in all their work to ensure the rights and well-being of their participants.

# 3.7 METHOD OF DATA ANALYSIS/STATISTICAL PROCEDURE

The strategy was based on a two-stage process,

# 3.7.1 Pre-Analysis

In the first stage of investigation, the sample data was cleaned and filtered from incomplete and improper responses, extreme outliers and redundant samples were also removed. The initially collected responses were 1420 after the first process stage, the remaining responses for the second stage analysis were 1005.



Figure 3-1: Phases of Data Analysis

## **3.7.2** Analysis Stage

The analysis was carried out in two phases during the second stage. Regression weights of the items on the latent variable and model fit indices were used to analyze and confirm the measurement model in the first phase of CFA. To evaluate the data's normality, descriptive statistics were also computed. In the second phase, SEM was used to test the conceptual framework's overall structure.

In the second stage, the analysis was performed in two phases. Based on the model fit indices and regression weights of the items on the latent variable, the measurement model was examined and validated in the first phase of CFA. In addition, the data's normality was evaluated through the computation of descriptive statistics. SEM was used in the last stage to test the conceptual framework's general structure. The direct impact of variables on academic performance and psychological well-being and the mediating role of engineering self-efficacy between these relationships was analyzed using SEM.

## **3.7.3 Structural Equation Modelling (SEM)**

The structure of the theoretical framework is tested using the SEM approach, which is the combination of factor analysis and multiple regression. The SEM approach suits theory testing and development because it allows both confirmatory and exploratory modelling. The SEM extends the possibility of a relationship among the latent variables and encompasses measurement and structural models (Principles and Practice of Structural Equation Modeling, Fourth Edition - Rex B. Kline - Google Books, 1998).

## 3.7.4 Family Tree of SEM

Generally, there are two types of research questions depending on the research objective:

• Is there any difference among the samples/variables?

• Is there any association/relationship among sample/variables?

The figure shows two different paths; the first path starts with a t-test, and the second starts with bivariate correlation and concludes with a latent growth curve analysis. The paths shown in the model are the analysis approaches or techniques used to answer the research questions depending upon the research objectives. The latent growth curve models are used in SEM frameworks to find the growth trajectories in longitudinal studies, which is not the scope of this research. This research followed the second path, from bivariate correlation to structural equation modeling. This course of action was chosen since the goal of the research was to examine any possible associations or relationships between the variables that were being observed.



Figure 3-2: Family Tree of SEM

# **CHAPTER 4: RESULTS AND ANALYSIS**

This chapter discusses the results of statistical analysis. Starting with demographic results it contains the results for scale reliability, discriminant validity, exploratory factor analysis, regression analysis, and finally concludes with the hypotheses testing for all the direct and indirect relationships involved in the study.

## **4.1 DEMOGRAPHICS**

For the conduction of this survey-based study, the target population was engineering undergraduate students of Pakistan. Over 25 engineering universities were contacted via emails, phone calls and face-to-face meetings and a web-based questionnaire was shared with their Industry Liaison Officers (ILOs) and faculty/students, out of which only 16 responded. Over 2,000 paper surveys were distributed out of which only 1520 were returned and after removal of incomplete responses the final count including the online responses was 1420. After further screening and deletion of inappropriate responses and outliers, the final sample size included in the study was 1005.

The demographics of respondents are given below:

Gender	Male		Female	
Genuer	79%		21%	
Hometown	North	East	South	International
	16%	76%	7%	1%
Туре	Urban	Rural		
	80%	20%		
Eng Discipline	Computer	Electrical	Mechanical	Mechatronics
	Engineering	Engineering	Engineering	Engineering
	18%	28%	18.5%	17%
	Software	Information	Others	
	Engineering	Security		
		Engineering		
	13%	2%	3.5%	
Year of study	1st	2nd	3rd	4th
	26%	29%	16%	29%

### **Table 4-1: Demographics**

The universities that participated in the study are stated as follows:

Name of Engineering University	Respondents (%)
College of Electrical & Mechanical Engineering, NUST	73%
Military College of Signals, NUST	4.2%
Main Campus, NUST	7.3%
Military College of Engineering, NUST	1.2%
Pakistan Naval Engineering College, NUST	1.5%
University of Azad Jammu & Kashmir	3.1%
National University of Modern Languages	3.7%
University of Engineering & Technology	1%
Khwaja Fareed University of Engineering & Information Technology	1.5%
Others	3.5%

#### Table 4-2: Universities that participated in the study

# **4.2 DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS**

Normality testing is an essential step in statistical analysis, particularly when using parametric tests. It guides researchers in the pre-processing of data, promotes the selection of pertinent statistical techniques, and contributes to the dependability of statistical conclusions. Skewness and kurtosis of variables were used rather than the Shapiro Wilk, Anderson Darling, and Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests to determine whether the data was normal because the skewness and kurtosis values are more suitable for larger sample sizes. (N<300) (H.-Y. Kim, 2013; Mishra et al., 2019). The asymmetry of a probability distribution can be measured statistically using skewness. It shows how skew—a break from horizontal symmetry—the data is, as well as its direction. The distribution is skewness-free in completely symmetrical distribution. According to Fisher (1920), a

distribution is said to be positively skew if its tail is longer or fatter on the right side than the left. Conversely, a distribution is said to be negatively skew if its tail is smaller or longer on the left side. An indicator of the distribution of data points in a dataset is statistically measured and called kurtosis. By comparing the data to a normal distribution, it determines the "tailedness" of the data distribution—that is, whether the data are heavy or light. Kurtosis can be measured in several ways. For example, excess kurtosis can be calculated by deducting 3 from standard kurtosis. Positive excess kurtosis indicates heavier tails compared to a normal distribution, while negative excess kurtosis indicates lighter tails (Pearson, 1905). Since all of the variables' skewness and kurtosis values fell within the allowed range—that is, -3<skewness<+3 (Hair et al., 2010) and -7<kurtosis<+7 (Bryne, 2010) for univariate normality and kurtosis<5 for multivariate normality—the data was deemed to be normal (Curran et al., 1996; Kim, 2013).

	Mean	Std.	Skewness	Kurtosis
		Deviation		
Campus environment	3.2929	.63701	271	.033
Extraversion	2.6857	.91574	.192	449
Agreeableness	3.3763	.76997	173	271
Conscientiousness	3.5287	.81340	355	067
Neuroticism	2.8897	.91427	.126	479
Openness	3.5363	.78157	316	010
Psychological well-being	3.5196	.65842	297	.185
Engineering self-efficacy	3.5857	.60559	511	1.124

#### **Table 4-3 Descriptive Statistics**

The results indicate that the kurtosis and skewness values lie in the acceptable range so parametric testing could be done and data can be considered approximately normal.

## **4.3 CONVERGENT AND DISCRIMINANT VALIDITY**

The concept of convergent validity assesses the convergence of items at one construct, i.e., it measures if all the items measure the same construct instead of measuring other constructs that might seem similar to it. It is suggested that the value of correlation of a construct with itself should be higher than the correlation with other constructs as shown below:

	0	CE	С	А	Е	PWB	Ν	ESE
0	0.645							
CE	0.121	0.548						
С	0.499***	0.199*	0.656					
Α	0.288**	0.230*	0.477***	0.634				
Е	0.064	-0.026	0.146	0.118	0.642			
PWB	0.637***	0.154	0.660***	0.594***	0.236*	0.471		
Ν	-0.346**	0.019	-0.360**	-0.297**	-0.248*	-0.720***	0.643	
ESE	0.412***	0.321**	0.160†	0.155†	0.109	0.275**	-0.083	0.566

 Table 4-4: Convergent Validity

Discriminant validity determines if the respondents have clearly distinguished among the constructs, if the value of HTMT does not fall in acceptable range, it indicates that the respondents were unable to differentiate between the constructs. To evaluate the discriminant validity of constructs, the heterotrait-monotrait (HTMT) ratio was computed. HTMT<0.9 indicates liberal discriminant validity while HTMT < 0.85 indicates rigorous discriminant validity (Henseler et al., 2015).

	0	CE	С	Α	Е	PWB	Ν	ESE
0								
CE	0.098							
С	0.0517	0.277						
А	0.294	0.209	0.511					
Е	0.055	0.039	0.112	0.155				
PWB	0.710	0.165	0.682	0.619	0.194			
Ν	0.319	0.016	0.298	0.259	0.276	0.683		
ESE	0.412	0.300	0.237	0.176	0.120	0.338	0.141	

**Table 4-5: Dicriminant Validity** 

All the values were below 0.85 which means that the constructs are distinct from each other. HTMT ratios are given in table 4-5:

## **4.3 CONFIRMATORY FACTOR ANALYSIS**

Confirmatory factor analysis is a statistical technique used to assess how well observed data fits into a proposed structural model. It is often used to validate measurement models and identify the essential relationships between latent ideas and observable variables in the social sciences and psychometrics. In order to determine how well the suggested model matches the observed data, this is done. In an iterative procedure based on factor loading values, the model is decreased if it is unable to fit the data. Items with low factor loadings are eliminated, and results are evaluated repeatedly until they reach the desired values. Factor loadings less than 0.4 typically result in poor model fit indices. As previously mentioned, well-known, established scales were used to measure our latent constructs. CFA is performed to check the validity and reliability of these scales. The analysis was started with the base model (Model 1). The models are discussed as follows:





Model fit indices for model 1 didn't lie in the acceptable range, so improvement in the model was required. CMIN/df<=3 acceptable fit (Kline, 1998), IFI> 0.9, CFI>0.9, TLI>0.9, RMSEA<0.05, 0.0<SRMR<0.08 (Hu & Bentler, 1999).



Figure 4-2: CFA: Model 2

Model 2 is the result of the modification in the base model 1. To achieve the model fit indices, the engineering self-efficacy was split into its factors, i.e., GESE, ExSE, TiSE, DeSE. Compared to the previous model, the fit indices significantly improved, but the fit indices were still not fulfilling the required model fit criteria



Figure 4-3: CFA: Model 3

Model 3 is the result of the modification in the base model 2. To achieve the model fit indices, the psychological well-being items with factor loadings less than 0.4 were removed and the results were assessed. Compared to the previous model, the fit indices improved, but the fit indices were still not fulfilling the required model fit criteria.



Figure 4-4: CFA: Model 4

Model 4 was obtained as result of modifications in model 3. The items for extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, neuroticism, openness with factor loading less than 0.4 were removed and the results were assessed. Compared to the previous model, the fit indices improved, but the fit indices were still not fulfilling the required model fit criteria.



Figure 4-5: CFA: Model 5

Model 5 was obtained as a result of modification in model 4. The lowest factor loading item among general engineering self-efficacy, experimental self-efficacy, tinkering self-efficacy and design self-efficacy was removed and the obtained results were in the acceptable range.

Table 4-6: CFA: Model Fit Indices

	CMIN	df	CMIN/df	IFI	TLI	CFI	RMSEA	SRMR
Model 1	5895.615	1297	4.546	0.665	0.642	0.663	0.060	0.0663
Model 2	3942.627	1270	3.104	0.805	0.787	0.804	0.046	0.0568
Model 3	3009.474	1072	2.807	0.848	0.832	0.847	0.043	0.0535
Model 4	2003.967	847	2.366	0.899	0.886	0.898	0.037	0.0470
Model 5	1316.732	764	2.247	0.912	0.900	0.911	0.035	0.0460

# 4.4 RESEARCH HYPOTHESES AND HYPOTHESES TESTING

# **4.4.1 RESEARCH HYPOTHESES**

For the testing of the hypotheses, structural equation modeling was done. The complete model was tested altogether to assess the relationships among different factors. Direct relationships of personality traits, campus environment, engineering self-efficacy, academic performance, and psychological well-being as well as the indirect relationships with engineering self-efficacy as mediator were assessed using Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) in AMOS 26. The path diagram is shown in Figure 4-1.



Figure 4-6: Path Diagram showing the results of SEM

# 1) Direct Relationships

SEM was used to determine the direct relationships among variables. The results are shown below:

			Estimate
CE	$\rightarrow$	ESE	0.241***
Е	$\rightarrow$	ESE	0.051
А	$\rightarrow$	ESE	-0.002
С	$\rightarrow$	ESE	0.080*
Ν	$\rightarrow$	ESE	-0.092**
0	$\rightarrow$	ESE	0.162***
CE	$\rightarrow$	AP	-0.021
Е	$\rightarrow$	AP	0.016
А	$\rightarrow$	AP	-0.066
С	$\rightarrow$	AP	0.057
Ν	$\rightarrow$	AP	0.065
0	$\rightarrow$	AP	0.075*
ESE	$\rightarrow$	AP	0.157***
CE	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.140***
Е	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.070**
А	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.115***
С	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.224***
N	$\rightarrow$	PWB	-0.234***
0	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.195***
ESE	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.130***

## **Table 4-7: Direct Relationships**

\*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*p<0.01, \*p<0.05

The findings suggest that the campus environment has a major impact on the psychological health and engineering self-efficacy of students. Extraversion has a strong effect on psychological health, but it has a minor impact on academic achievement or engineering self-efficacy. Academic performance, psychological well-being, and engineering self-efficacy are all significantly enhanced by openness. Neuroticism negatively impacts engineering self-efficacy and psychological well-being. However, it does not affect academic performance. Conscientiousness significantly improves psychological health and engineering self-efficacy. However, it has no impact on academic performance. Agreeableness has a significant impact on psychological well-being. Academic achievement and engineering self-efficacy, however, are unaffected. Academic

success and psychological health are significantly impacted by engineering self-efficacy.

# 2) Indirect Relationships

The results of indirect relationships between variables with engineering self-efficacy as a mediator are shown in Table 4-6.

					Estimate
CE	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	AP	0.038***
Е	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	AP	0.008
А	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	AP	0.000
С	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	AP	0.013**
Ν	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	AP	-0.014***
0	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	AP	0.025***
CE	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.031***
Е	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.007
А	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.000
C	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.010**
N	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	PWB	-0.012***
0	$\rightarrow$	ESE	$\rightarrow$	PWB	0.021***

 Table 4-8: Indirect Relationships

\*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*p<0.01, \*p<0.05

The findings show that the relationships between the campus environment and psychological well-being as well as academic success are mediated by engineering selfefficacy. Additionally, the association between openness, conscientiousness, and neuroticism as personality traits and academic success is mediated by engineering selfefficacy. For openness, conscientiousness, and neuroticism, the association between psychological well-being and personality traits is mediated by engineering selfefficacy. However, no other significant relationship exists.

# **4.5 RESULTS OF HYPOTHESES**

The summary of findings associated with each hypothesis is shown in Tabe 4-6.

	Hypotheses	Findings	Result
H1	Personality traits have a significant impact on	Agreeableness and openness had a significant impact on academic performance i.e., CGPA.	PARTIALLY SUPPORTED
	academic performance of engineering undergraduates.		
H2	Personality traits have a significant impact on psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.	Psychological well-being was significantly positively impacted by agreeableness, conscientiousness, and openness to experience; neuroticism had a significant negative impact, while extraversion had no effect at all.	PARTIALLY SUPPORTED
НЗ	Campus environment has a significant impact on the academic performance of engineering undergraduates.	Campus environment did not have a significant impact on academic performance.	NOT SUPPORTED
H4	Campus environment has a significant impact on the psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.	Campus environment had a significant impact on psychological well-being.	SUPPORTED
H5	Engineering self-efficacy has a significant impact on academic performance of engineering undergraduates.	Engineering self-efficacy had a significant impact on academic performance.	SUPPORTED
H6	Engineering self-efficacy has a significant impact on psychological well-being of engineering undergraduates.	Engineering self-efficacy had a significant impact on psychological well-being.	SUPPORTED

# Table 4-9: Results of Hypotheses

H7	Personality traits have a	Extraversion, conscientiousness, and	PARTIALLY
	significant impact on	openness to experience has a significant	SUPPORTED
	engineering self-efficacy of	impact on engineering self-efficacy whereas	
	engineering undergraduates.	agreeableness and neuroticism had no impact.	
H8	Campus environment has a	Campus environment had a significant impact	SUPPORTED
	significant impact on	on engineering self-efficacy.	
	engineering self-efficacy of		
	engineering undergraduates.		
H9	Engineering self-efficacy	The relationship between conscientiousness,	PARTIALLY
	mediates the relationship	extraversion, and openness to new	SUPPORTED
	between personality traits and	experiences and academic performance is	
	academic performance of	significantly mediated by engineering self-	
	engineering undergraduates.	efficacy; however, the relationship between	
		agreeableness and neuroticism is not	
		mediated by engineering self-efficacy.	
H10	Engineering self-efficacy	Engineering self-efficacy significantly	PARTIALLY
	mediates the relationship	mediates the relationship between personality	SUPPORTED
	between personality traits and	traits and psychological well-being for	
	psychological well-being of	openness to experience, conscientiousness,	
	engineering undergraduates.	extraversion whereas no such mediation	
		exists for agreeableness and neuroticism.	
H11	Engineering self-efficacy	Engineering self-efficacy significantly	SUPPORTED
	mediates the relationship	mediates the relationship between campus	
	between campus environment	environment and academic performance.	
	and academic performance of		
	engineering undergraduates.		
U12	Engineering self officeers	Engineering self officeary significantly	SUDDODTED
1112	madiates the relationship	mediates the relationship between communication	SOLLOWIED
	hetween commute and a second	any incompany and naugh the sized such that	
	between campus environment	environment and psychological well-being.	
	1 . 1 1 1 1 11 1		
	and psychological well-being		
	and psychological well-being of engineering		

# 4.6 COMPARISON OF MEANS (T-Test)

Independent sample t-test is a statistical method used to determine whether the means of two independent groups differ significantly from one another. This parametric test is suitable when the data has approximately normal distribution. To determine whether the observed differences are statistically significant or may have happened by chance, researchers frequently compare the means of two groups using t-test (Kim, 2015).

The results of Group Statistics and T-test are as follows:

## **Table 4-10: Group Statistics**

	Gender	N	Mean	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean	
Academic Performance	Male	772	3.09	0.50	0.18	
	Female	204	3.24	0.41	0.03	

	Levene's Test for Equality of Variances	t-test for Equality of Means								
	F		Sig.	t	df	Sig. (2-tailed)	Mean Difference	Std. Error Difference	95% Con Interval Differ	fidence of the rence
									Lower	Upper
Academic	Equal variances assumed	7.67	0.01	-4.10	974	.000	16	0.38	-0.23	-0.08
Performance	Equal variances not assumed		0.01	-4.56	373.67	.000	16	0.03	-0.22	-0.09

#### Table 4-11: Results of independent samples T-test

The results indicate that there exists a significant difference in academic performance based on gender. The mean score for academic performance of males is greater than females which suggests that males perform better in engineering than females. However, no difference was found when tested for campus environment, engineering self-efficacy, and psychological well-being based on gender and other demographic variables.

## 4.7 DISCUSSION

This study aimed to investigate the impact of campus environment and personality traits on engineering students' academic performance and psychological well-being with engineering self-efficacy as mediator. The primary focus was engineering undergraduates only to explore the intrinsic and extrinsic factors that are usually ignored but play a significant role in assessing their academic performance and well-being. The findings of this study are mostly consistent with the previous research, but there are a few exceptions as well as new contributions to the literature. H1, H2, H7, H9, H10 are partially supported as all the personality traits do not support the hypothesized relationships (Shafaat et al., 2023; Lahey, 2003; Mirta et al., 2022). H4, H6, H8 are completely supported being consistent with the previous findings. However, H3 is not supported i.e., campus environment does not impact academic performance in this study in contrary to some previous findings (Benbenishty et al., 2016; Thapa et al., 2013) which may be due to the inappropriate choice of measurement scale, it might not reflect the true aspects of campus environment in a developing country and students might not be able to relate to it in terms of its impact on academic performance. H11 and H12 are supported as engineering selfefficacy acts as a mediator between campus environment and academic performance, and that between campus environment and psychological well-being, thus providing an indirect link between campus environment and academic performance. Additionally, the T-test results show that there is a considerable gender difference in academic performance, with males performing better than females.

# CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSION AND FUTURE RESEARCH

This chapter contains conclusions based on the results shown in chapter 4. It starts with discussion by summarizing the research findings and discussing the effects, relationships, and impact of endogenous, exogenous, and mediating variables on each other. The contribution to the body of knowledge is also highlighted.

## 5.1 SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

Most of the hypotheses were partially or completely supported, proving that the students in a developing country like Pakistan are similar to those in developed countries. However, further investigations could be done to understand the underlying patterns.

# **5.2 THEORETICAL IMPLICATIONS**

This research has undertaken a novel and comprehensive investigation into the intricate interplay of campus environment, personality traits, and engineering self-efficacy, evaluating their direct impacts on both academic performance and psychological wellbeing. Notably, this holistic examination has not been previously conducted, particularly within the context of a developing country like Pakistan.

It has examined the mediating role of engineering self-efficacy. This involves investigating the intermediary function of engineering self-efficacy in the relationships between personality traits and both academic performance and psychological well-being. This unique exploration brings a fresh perspective to understanding the intricate connections among these critical factors. One distinctive contribution of this research is the revelation of engineering self-efficacy's previously unrecognized roles as a mediator. It serves as a mediator not only between personality traits and academic performance but also between personality traits and psychological well-being. Furthermore, the study unveils a new found mediation role of engineering self-efficacy between campus environment and academic performance and psychological well-being, particularly in engineering education.

### **5.3 PRACTICAL IMPLICATIONS**

The current findings provide implications for engineering education. The results of this study highlight the importance of engineering self-efficacy in predicting academic performance. It reveals the association among campus environment, personality traits, engineering self-efficacy, academic performance and psychological well-being which will serve as a basis for educationists/policymakers to make amendments in curriculum and policies to improve these outcomes. Similarly, the relationship between campus environment and engineering self-efficacy suggests that faculty can play a significant role in enhancing engineering self-efficacy as campus environment is directly associated with engineering self-efficacy, improving academic performance. Improvement in campus environment and engineering self-efficacy can improve psychological well-being too (Neroni et al., 2022). Also, the impact of personality traits on academic performance and well-being suggests that students should be treated in accordance with their personality types to enhance performance and well-being.

# **5.4 CONCLUSIONS**

This study highlights the value of engineering self-efficacy by explaining how it enhances undergraduates' psychological health and academic success. Thus, students should develop engineering self-efficacy along with the relevant skill set to perform better in academics (Honicke and Broadbent, 2016). All the five personality traits have different strengths in their relationships with academic performance, psychological well-being and engineering self-efficacy, therefore different strategies should be applied according to the nature of relationship that exists between them. It is the responsibility of educators to provide engineering students with well-maintained physical environment equipped with latest technology as well as a warm, supportive, and interactive social environment to let them learn and remain equipped with up-to-date knowledge and skills required to survive and meet the demands of industry as they graduate (Feyter et al., 2012).

## 5.5 LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

There are a few limitations in this study that may guide future research. First, the data was collected at one point in time only (cross-sectional study) therefore longitudinal studies should be done in future for better understanding of the impact of various factors and their possible outcomes. Data was collected from a limited number of universities (n=16) in Pakistan with a sample size (N=1005) only, therefore future research with a greater number of universities and a larger sample size should be considered for generalizability of results. Self-reported might question the reliability of some results, therefore future studies should use a systematic procedure to use the CGPA from records of students.

# REFERENCES

- Abood, M. H., Alharbi, B. H., Mhaidat, F., & Gazo, A. M. (2020). The Relationship between Personality Traits, Academic Self-Efficacy and Academic Adaptation among University Students in Jordan. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 9(3), 120. <u>https://doi.org/10.5430/ijhe.v9n3p120</u>
- Affuso, G., Zannone, A., Esposito, C., Pannone, M., Miranda, M. C., De Angelis, G., Aquilar, S., Dragone, M., & Bacchini, D. (2023). The effects of teacher support, parental monitoring, motivation and self-efficacy on academic performance over time. *European Journal of Psychology* of Education, 38(1), 1–23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10212-021-00594-6</u>
- Afzal, H., & Ali, I. (2010). A Study of University Studentss Motivation and Its Relationship with Their Academic Performance. *SSRN Electronic Journal*. <u>https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2899435</u>
- Alabbasi, A. M. A., Alabbasi, F. A., AlSaleh, A., Alansari, A. M., & Sequeira, R. P. (2023). Emotional intelligence weakly predicts academic success in medical programs: A multilevel meta-analysis and systematic review. *BMC Medical Education*, 23(1), 425. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12909-023-04417-8</u>
- Alexander Beaujean, A., Firmin, M. W., Attai, S., Johnson, C. B., Firmin, R. L., & Mena, K. E. (2011). Using personality and cognitive ability to predict academic achievement in a young adult sample. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 51(6), 709–714. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2011.06.023
- Alhadabi, A., & Karpinski, A. C. (2020). Grit, self-efficacy, achievement orientation goals, and academic performance in University students. *International Journal of Adolescence and Youth*, 25(1), 519– 535. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02673843.2019.1679202</u>
- Alyahyan, E., & Düştegör, D. (2020). Predicting academic success in higher education: Literature review and best practices. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 17(1), 3. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41239-020-0177-7
- Ashton, M. C., & Lee, K. (2001). A theoretical basis for the major dimensions of personality. *European journal of personality*, *15*(5), 327-353.
- Bandura, A. (1978). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. Advances in Behaviour Research and Therapy, 1(4), 139–161. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0146-6402(78)90002-4</u>
- Bandura, A. (1997) Self-Efficacy: The Exercise of Control. W.H. Freeman and Company, New York.

- Bandura, A., & Locke, E. A. (2003). Negative self-efficacy and goal effects revisited. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 88(1), 87–99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.88.1.87</u>
- Barrick, M. R., & Mount, M. K. (1991). The Big Five personality dimensions and job performance: A meta-analysis. *Personnel Psychology*, 44(1), 1–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6570.1991.tb00688.x</u>
- Barron, A. B., Hebets, E. A., Cleland, T. A., Fitzpatrick, C. L., Hauber, M. E., & Stevens, J. R. (2015). Embracing multiple definitions of learning. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 38(7), 405–407. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2015.04.008
- Bear, G. G., Yang, C., Pell, M., & Gaskins, C. (2014). Validation of a brief measure of teachers' perceptions of school climate: Relations to student achievement and suspensions. *Learning Environments Research*, 17(3), 339–354. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10984-014-9162-1</u>
- Benbenishty, R., Astor, R. A., Roziner, I., & Wrabel, S. L. (2016). Testing the Causal Links Between School Climate, School Violence, and School Academic Performance: A Cross-Lagged Panel Autoregressive Model. *Educational Researcher*, 45(3), 197–206. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X16644603
- Borrego, M., Froyd, J. E., & Hall, T. S. (2010). Diffusion of Engineering Education Innovations: A Survey of Awareness and Adoption Rates in U.S. Engineering Departments. *Journal of Engineering Education*, 99(3), 185–207. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2168-9830.2010.tb01056.x</u>
- Boulifa, K., & Kaaouachi, A. (2014). The Relationship between Students' Perception of Being Safe in School, Principals' Perception of School Climate and Science Achievement in TIMSS 2007: A Comparison between Urban and Rural Public School. *International Education Studies*, 8(1), p100. <a href="https://doi.org/10.5539/ies.v8n1p100">https://doi.org/10.5539/ies.v8n1p100</a>
- Bowman, N. A. (2010). The Development of Psychological Well-Being Among First-Year College Students. Journal of College Student Development, 51(2), 180–200. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/csd.0.0118</u>
- Bratko, D., Chamorro-Premuzic, T., & Saks, Z. (2006). Personality and school performance: Incremental validity of self- and peer-ratings over intelligence. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 41(1), 131–142. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2005.12.015</u>
- Buss, D. M., & Craik, K. H. (1983). The act frequency approach to personality. *Psychological Review*, 90(2), 105–126. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.90.2.105</u>

- Camila Cárdenas Moren, Kathleen Crawford Augant, Broderick Crawford Labrin, Ricardo Soto de Giorgis, Hanns de la Fuente-Mella, Álvaro Peña Fritz, Matías Valenzuela Saavedra, Pamela Hermosilla Monckton & Lorena Álvarez Castelli (2020) A quantitative analysis of the identification of personality traits in engineering students and their relation to academic performance, Studies in Higher Education, 45:7, 1323-1334, DOI: 10.1080/03075079.2019.1572089
- Caprara, G. V., Barbaranelli, C., Steca, P., & Malone, P. S. (2006). Teachers' self-efficacy beliefs as determinants of job satisfaction and students' academic achievement: A study at the school level.
- Caprara, G. V., Vecchione, M., Alessandri, G., Gerbino, M., & Barbaranelli, C. (2011). The contribution of personality traits and self-efficacy beliefs to academic achievement: A longitudinal study: Personality traits, self-efficacy beliefs and academic achievement. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, *81*(1), 78–96. <u>https://doi.org/10.1348/2044-8279.002004</u>
- Donnellan, M. B., Oswald, F. L., Baird, B. M., & Lucas, R. E. (2006). The Mini-IPIP Scales: Tiny-yeteffective measures of the Big Five Factors of Personality. *Psychological Assessment*, 18(2), 192– 203. https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.18.2.192
- Ryff, C. D., Almeida, D. M., Ayanian, J. S., Carr, D. S., Cleary, P. D., Coe, C., ... Williams, D. (2010). National Survey of Midlife Development in the United States (MIDUS II), 2004-2006: Documentation of psychosocial constructs and composite variables in MIDUS II Project 1. Ann Arbor, MI: Inter-university Consortium for Political and Social Research.
- Cattell, R. B., Wagner, A., & Cattell, M.D. (1970). Adolescent Personality Structure, in Q-Data, checked in the high school personality questionnaire. *British Journal of Psychology*, *61*(1), 39-54.
- Cervone, D. (2005). Personality Architecture: Within-Person Structures and Processes. *Annual Review* of Psychology, 56, 423–452
- Cervone, D. (2022). Five paths to personality coherence: Integrative implications of the Knowledge-and-Appraisal Personality Architecture. *European Journal of Personality*, *36*(3), 319–346. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/08902070211015599</u>
- Cheema, J. R., & Kitsantas, A. (2014). Influences of Disciplinary Classroom Climate on High School Student Self-efficacy and Mathematics Achievement: A look at Gender and Racial-ethnic Differences. *International Journal of Science and Mathematics Education*, 12(5), 1261–1279. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10763-013-9454-4
- Chemers, M. M., Hu, L., & Garcia, B. F. (2001). Academic self-efficacy and first year college student performance and adjustment. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 93(1), 55–64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0663.93.1.55</u>
- Choi, N. (2005). Self-efficacy and self-concept as predictors of college students' academic performance. *Psychology in the Schools*, *42*(2), 197–205. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.20048</u>
- Cohen, J., Mccabe, E. M., Michelli, N. M., & Pickeral, T. (2009). School Climate: Research, Policy, Practice, and Teacher Education. *Teachers College Record: The Voice of Scholarship in Education*, 111(1), 180–213. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/016146810911100108</u>
- Cornell, D., & Huang, F. (2016). Authoritative School Climate and High School Student Risk Behavior: A Cross-sectional Multi-level Analysis of Student Self-Reports. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 45(11), 2246–2259. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-016-0424-3</u>
- Costa, P. T., & McCrae, R. R. (1992). Normal personality assessment in clinical practice: The NEO Personality Inventory. *Psychological Assessment*, 4(1), 5–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.4.1.5</u>
- Costa, P. T., & McCrae, R. R. (1992). The five-factor model of personality and its relevance to personality disorders. *Journal of Personality Disorders*, 6(4), 343 359. https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi.1992.6.4.343
- Crego, A., Yela, J. R., Gómez-Martínez, M. Á., & Karim, A. A. (2020). The Contribution of Meaningfulness and Mindfulness to Psychological Well-Being and Mental Health: A Structural Equation Model. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 21(8), 2827–2850. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-019-00201-y</u>
- De Feyter, T., Caers, R., Vigna, C., & Berings, D. (2012). Unraveling the impact of the Big Five personality traits on academic performance: The moderating and mediating effects of self-efficacy and academic motivation. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 22(4), 439–448. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2012.03.013
- Deemer, E. D., Derosa, P. A., Duhon, S. A., & Dotterer, A. M. (2019). Psychological momentum and inertia: Toward a model of academic motivation. Journal of Career Development, 0894845319848847
- DeNeve, K. M., & Cooper, H. (1998). The happy personality: A meta-analysis of 137 personality traits and subjective well-being. *Psychological Bulletin*, 124(2), 197–229. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.124.2.197</u>

- DeShon, R. P., & Gillespie, J. Z. (2005). A Motivated Action Theory Account of Goal Orientation. Journal of Applied Psychology, 90(6), 1096–1127. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.90.6.1096</u>
- DeYoung, C. G. (2013). The neuromodulator of exploration: A unifying theory of the role of dopamine in personality. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 7. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2013.00762</u>
- Dogan, U. (2015). Student Engagement, Academic Self-Efficacy, and Academic Motivation as Predictors of Academic Performance. The Anthropologist, 20, 553-561. https://doi.org/10.1080/09720073.2015.11891759
- Duckworth, A. L., Peterson, C., Matthews, M. D., & Kelly, D. R. (2007). Grit: Perseverance and passion for long-term goals. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 92(6), 1087–1101. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.92.6.1087
- Dutta, S. (Ed.). (2022). *Global Innovation Index 2022, 15th Edition What is the future of innovation driven growth?* World Intellectual Property Organization.
- Etherton, K., Steele-Johnson, D., Salvano, K., & Kovacs, N. (2022). Resilience effects on student performance and well-being: The role of self-efficacy, self-set goals, and anxiety. *The Journal of General Psychology*, 149(3), 279–298. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00221309.2020.1835800</u>
- Eysenck, H. J. (1991). Dimensions of Personality. In J. Strelau & A. Angleitner (Eds.), *Explorations in Temperament* (pp. 87–103). Springer US. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4899-0643-4\_7</u>
- Felder, R. M., & Spurlin, J. (2005). Applications, reliability and validity of the Index of Learning Styles. International Journal on Engineering Education, 21(1), 103–112.
- Fincham, D. (2013). Introducing Online Learning in Higher Education: An Evaluation. Creative Education, 04(09), 540–548. <u>https://doi.org/10.4236/ce.2013.49079</u>
- Fino, E., & Sun, S. (2022). "Let us create!": The mediating role of Creative Self-Efficacy between personality and Mental Well-Being in university students. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 188, 111444. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2021.111444</u>
- Fornell, C. D., & Lacker, D. F. (1981). Evaluating Structural Equation models with Unobservable Variables and Measurement Error. Journal of Marketing Research, 18, 39-50. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/3151312</u>

- Gajda, A., Karwowski, M., & Beghetto, R. A. (2017). Creativity and academic achievement: A metaanalysis. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 109(2), 269–299. https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000133
- Galla, B. M., Wood, J. J., Tsukayama, E., Har, K., Chiu, A. W., & Langer, D. A. (2014). A longitudinal multilevel model analysis of the within-person and between-person effect of effortful engagement and academic self-efficacy on academic performance. *Journal of School Psychology*, 52(3), 295– 308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2014.04.001
- Gloria, A. M., & Kurpius, S. E. R. (1996). The Validation of the Cultural Congruity Scale and the University Environment Scale with Chicano/a Students. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 18(4), 533–549. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/07399863960184007</u>
- Goldberg, L. R. (1990). An Alternative "Description of Personality": The Big-Five Factor Structure. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 59, 1216-1229. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.59.6.1216
- Graham, C. R., Woodfield, W., & Harrison, J. B. (2013). A framework for institutional adoption and implementation of blended learning in higher education. *The Internet and Higher Education*, 18, 4–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iheduc.2012.09.003</u>
- Graziano, W. G., & Eisenberg, N. (1997). Agreeableness. In *Handbook of Personality Psychology* (pp. 795–824). Elsevier. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012134645-4/50031-7</u>
- Haggis, T. (2003). Constructing Images of Ourselves? A Critical Investigation into 'Approaches to Learning' Research in Higher Education. *British Educational Research Journal*, 29(1), 89–104. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/0141192032000057401</u>
- Hair, J. F. (Ed.). (2010). Multivariate data analysis: A global perspective (7. ed., global ed). Pearson.
- Hanaysha, J. R., Shriedeh, F. B., & In'airat, M. (2023). Impact of classroom environment, teacher competency, information and communication technology resources, and university facilities on student engagement and academic performance. *International Journal of Information Management Data Insights*, 3(2), 100188. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jjimei.2023.100188</u>
- Haynes, N. M., Emmons, C., & Ben-Avie, M. (1997). School Climate as a Factor in Student Adjustment and Achievement. *Journal of Educational and Psychological Consultation*, 8(3), 321–329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/s1532768xjepc0803\_4</u>

- Holder, B. (2007). An investigation of hope, academics, environment, and motivation as predictors of persistence in higher education online programs. *The Internet and Higher Education*, 10(4), 245– 260. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iheduc.2007.08.002</u>
- Holland, J. L. (1959). A theory of vocational choice. Journal of counseling psychology, 6(1), 35.
- Honicke, T., & Broadbent, J. (2016). The influence of academic self-efficacy on academic performance:
   A systematic review. *Educational Research Review*, 17, 63–84.
   <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2015.11.002</u>
- Hu, L. T., & Bentler, P. M. (1999). Cutoff Criteria for Fit Indexes in Covariance Structure Analysis: Conventional Criteria versus New Alternatives. Structural Equation Modeling, 6, 1-55. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10705519909540118
- Hurtado, S., Clayton-Pedersen, A. R., Allen, W. R., & Milem, J. F. (1998). Enhancing Campus Climates for Racial/Ethnic Diversity: Educational Policy and Practice. *The Review of Higher Education*, 21(3), 279–302. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.1998.0003</u>
- Hwang, G.-J., & Chang, H.-F. (2011). A formative assessment-based mobile learning approach to improving the learning attitudes and achievements of students. *Computers & Education*, 56(4), 1023–1031. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2010.12.002</u>
- Illeris, K. (2009). Transfer of learning in the learning society: How can the barriers between different learning spaces be surmounted, and how can the gap between learning inside and outside schools be bridged? *International Journal of Lifelong Education*, 28(2), 137–148. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02601370902756986</u>
- Issah, I., Appiah, O., Appiahene, P., & Inusah, F. (2023). A systematic review of the literature on machine learning application of determining the attributes influencing academic performance. *Decision Analytics Journal*, 7, 100204. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dajour.2023.100204</u>
- Jensen-Campbell, L. A., Adams, R., Perry, D. G., Workman, K. A., Furdella, J. Q., & Egan, S. K. (2002). Agreeableness, Extraversion, and Peer Relations in Early Adolescence: Winning Friends and Deflecting Aggression. *Journal of Research in Personality*, 36(3), 224–251. https://doi.org/10.1006/jrpe.2002.2348
- Kaiser, L. R. (1975). Designing Campus Environments. *NASPA Journal*, *13*(1), 33–39. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220973.1975.11071564

- Kaloiya S, Basu S, Basu S (2017), Academic Achievement, Behavioral and Emotional Problem among Marginalized Children, International Journal of Indian Psychology, Volume 4, (3), DIP: 18.01.085/20170403
- Kedia, P., & Mishra, L. (2023). Exploring the factors influencing the effectiveness of online learning: A study on college students. *Social Sciences & Humanities Open*, 8(1), 100559. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssaho.2023.100559
- Khan, M. (2013). Academic Self-Efficacy, Coping, and Academic Performance in College. International Journal of Undergraduate Research and Creative Activities, 5(0), 4. <u>https://doi.org/10.7710/2168-0620.1006</u>
- Kittur, J. (2020). Measuring the Programming Self-Efficacy of Electrical and Electronics Engineering Students. *IEEE Transactions on Education*, 63(3), 216–223. https://doi.org/10.1109/TE.2020.2975342
- Kline, R. B. (1998). Principles and Practice of Structural Equation Modeling. New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Kryshko, O., Fleischer, J., Grunschel, C., & Leutner, D. (2022). Self-efficacy for motivational regulation and satisfaction with academic studies in STEM undergraduates: The mediating role of study motivation. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 93, 102096. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2021.102096</u>
- Lahey, B. B. (2009). Public health significance of neuroticism. *American Psychologist*, *64*(4), 241–256. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0015309
- Larson, L. M., Rottinghaus, P. J., & Borgen, F. H. (2002). Meta-analyses of Big Six Interests and Big Five Personality Factors. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 61(2), 217–239. <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/jvbe.2001.1854</u>
- Lee, R. M., Dean, B. L., & Jung, K.-R. (2008). Social connectedness, extraversion, and subjective well-being: Testing a mediation model. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 45(5), 414–419. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2008.05.017</u>
- Lei, W., Wang, X., Dai, D. Y., Guo, X., Xiang, S., & Hu, W. (2022). Academic self-efficacy and academic performance among high school students: A moderated mediation model of academic buoyancy and social support. *Psychology in the Schools*, 59(5), 885–899. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.22653</u>

- Litzinger, T., Lattuca, L. R., Hadgraft, R., & Newstetter, W. (2011). Engineering Education and the Development of Expertise. *Journal of Engineering Education*, 100(1), 123–150. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2168-9830.2011.tb00006.x</u>
- Lombardi, E., Traficante, D., Bettoni, R., Offredi, I., Giorgetti, M., & Vernice, M. (2019). The Impact of School Climate on Well-Being Experience and School Engagement: A Study With High-School Students. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10, 2482. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02482</u>
- Loo, C. W., & Choy, J. L. F. (2013). Sources of Self-Efficacy Influencing Academic Performance of Engineering Students. American Journal of Educational Research, 1(3), 86–92. https://doi.org/10.12691/education-1-3-4
- Lyubomirsky, S., Sheldon, K. M., & Schkade, D. (2005). Pursuing Happiness: The Architecture of Sustainable Change. *Review of General Psychology*, 9(2), 111–131. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1089-2680.9.2.111</u>
- MacNeil, A. J., Prater, D. L., & Busch, S. (2009). The effects of school culture and climate on student achievement. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 12(1), 73–84. https://doi.org/10.1080/13603120701576241
- Magolda, M. B. B., & Astin, A. W. (1993). What "Doesn't" Matter in College? Educational Researcher, 22(8), 32. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1176821</u>
- Mamaril, N. A., Usher, E. L., Li, C. R., Economy, D. R., & Kennedy, M. S. (2016). Measuring Undergraduate Students' Engineering Self-Efficacy: A Validation Study. *Journal of Engineering Education*, 105(2), 366–395. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jee.20121</u>
- Mammadov, S. (2022). Big Five personality traits and academic performance: A meta-analysis. *Journal* of *Personality*, 90(2), 222–255. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jopy.12663</u>
- Matthews, G., Deary, I. J., & Whiteman, M. C. (2003). *Personality traits* (2nd ed). Cambridge University Press.
- Matthews, G., Deary, I. J., & Whiteman, M. C. (2009). Personality traits (3. ed). Cambridge Univ. Press.
- Matz, S., Chan, Y. W. F., & Kosinski, M. (2016). Models of Personality. In M. Tkalčič, B. De Carolis, M. De Gemmis, A. Odić, & A. Košir (Eds.), *Emotions and Personality in Personalized Services* (pp. 35–54). Springer International Publishing. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-31413-6\_3</u>

- McCrae, R. R., & Costa, P. T. (1987). Validation of the five-factor model of personality across instruments and observers. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 52(1), 81–90. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.52.1.81</u>
- McCrae, R. R., & Costa, P. T. (1997). Personality trait structure as a human universal. *American Psychologist*, 52(5), 509–516. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.52.5.509
- Milam, L. A., Cohen, G. L., Mueller, C., & Salles, A. (2019). The Relationship Between Self-Efficacy and Well-Being Among Surgical Residents. *Journal of Surgical Education*, 76(2), 321–328. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsurg.2018.07.028</u>
- Mornar, M., Marušić, I., & Šabić, J. (2022). Academic self-efficacy and learning strategies as mediators of the relation between personality and elementary school students' achievement. *European Journal of Psychology of Education*, 37(4), 1237–1254. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10212-021-00576-8</u>
- Multon, K. D., Brown, S. D., & Lent, R. W. (1991). Relation of self-efficacy beliefs to academic outcomes: A meta-analytic investigation. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 38(1), 30–38. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.38.1.30
- Museus, S. D., Yi, V., & Saelua, N. (2017). The Impact of Culturally Engaging Campus Environments on Sense of Belonging. *The Review of Higher Education*, 40(2), 187–215. https://doi.org/10.1353/rhe.2017.0001
- Myers, I. B. (1962). The Myers-Briggs Type Indicator: Manual (1962).
- Neroni, J., Meijs, C., Kirschner, P. A., Xu, K. M., & De Groot, R. H. M. (2022). Academic self-efficacy, self-esteem, and grit in higher online education: Consistency of interests predicts academic success. *Social Psychology of Education*, 25(4), 951–975. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11218-022-09696-5</u>
- Nguyen, D. T., Wright, E. P., Dedding, C., Pham, T. T., & Bunders, J. (2019). Low Self-Esteem and Its Association With Anxiety, Depression, and Suicidal Ideation in Vietnamese Secondary School Students: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 10, 698. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00698</u>
- O'Connor, M. C., & Paunonen, S. V. (2007). Big Five personality predictors of post-secondary academic performance. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 43(5), 971–990. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2007.03.017</u>

- Pajares, F., & Miller, M. D. (1994). Role of self-efficacy and self-concept beliefs in mathematical problem solving: A path analysis. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 86(2), 193–203. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0663.86.2.193</u>
- Panadero, E., Jonsson, A., & Botella, J. (2017). Effects of self-assessment on self-regulated learning and self-efficacy: Four meta-analyses. *Educational Research Review*, 22, 74–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2017.08.004
- Pascarella, E. T., & Terenzini, P. T. (2005). How college affects students: A third decade of research. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Petrides, K. V., Vernon, P. A., Schermer, J. A., & Veselka, L. (2011). Trait emotional intelligence and the dark triad traits of personality. *Twin Research and Human Genetics*, 14(1), 35– 41. https://doi.org/10.1375/twin.14.1.35
- Pittenger, D. J. (2005). Cautionary Comments Regarding the Myers-Briggs Type Indicator. Consulting Psychology Journal: Practice and Research, 57, 210. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/1065-9293.57.3.210</u>
- Poropat, A. E. (2009). A meta-analysis of the five-factor model of personality and academic performance. *Psychological Bulletin*, *135*(2), 322–338. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014996</u>
- Quaye, S. J., & Harper, S. R. (Eds.). (2014). *Student Engagement in Higher Education* (0 ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203810163
- Qureshi, M. A., Khaskheli, A., Qureshi, J. A., Raza, S. A., & Yousufi, S. Q. (2023). Factors affecting students' learning performance through collaborative learning and engagement. *Interactive Learning Environments*, 31(4), 2371–2391. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10494820.2021.1884886</u>
- Revelo, R. A., Schmitz, C. D., T. Le, D., & Loui, M. C. (2017). Self-Efficacy as a Long-Term Outcome of a General Education Course on Digital Technologies. *IEEE Transactions on Education*, 60(3), 198–204. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/TE.2016.2635624</u>
- Richardson, M., Abraham, C., & Bond, R. (2012). Psychological correlates of university students' academic performance: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, 138(2), 353–387. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0026838</u>
- Roberts, B. W., Kuncel, N. R., Shiner, R., Caspi, A., & Goldberg, L. R. (2007). The Power of Personality: The Comparative Validity of Personality Traits, Socioeconomic Status, and Cognitive Ability for Predicting Important Life Outcomes. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 2(4), 313–345. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-6916.2007.00047.x

- Rosen, M. A. (2009). Engineering Education: Future Trends and Advances. Proceedings of the 6th WSEAS International Conference on Engineering Education, May, 44–52
- Rüppel, F., Liersch, S., & Walter, U. (2015). The influence of psychological well-being on academic success. *Journal of Public Health*, 23(1), 15–24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10389-015-0654-y</u>
- Ryff, C. D., & Singer, B. H. (2008). Know Thyself and Become What You Are: A Eudaimonic Approach to Psychological Well-Being. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 9(1), 13–39. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-006-9019-0
- Sakız, H. (2017). Impact of an inclusive programme on achievement, attendance and perceptions towards the school climate and social-emotional adaptation among students with disabilities. *Educational Psychology*, 37(5), 611–631. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410.2016.1225001</u>
- Sarkar, S. K., Basu, S., & Bhattacharya, T. (2023). ICT Based Examination Reform: An Ultimate Solution to Conduct CBCS Pattern of Assessment in India. *Journal of Advances in Education and Philosophy*, 7(10), 396–401. <u>https://doi.org/10.36348/jaep.2023.v07i10.004</u>
- Schunk, D. H. (1995). Self-efficacy, motivation, and performance. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 7(2), 112–137. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10413209508406961</u>
- Schunk, D. H. (2001). Social Cognitive Theory and Self-Regulated Learning. In B. J. Zimmerman, & D. H. Schunk (Eds.), Self-Regulated Learning and Academic Achievement: Theoretical Perspectives (pp. 125-151). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers.
- Schunk, D. H., & Usher, E. L. (2012). Social Cognitive Theory and Motivation. In R. M. Ryan (Ed.), The Oxford Handbook of Human Motivation (pp. 13-27). Oxford: Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780195399820.013.0002
- Seligman, M., Steen, T., Park, N. and Peterson, C. (2005) Positive Psychology Progress: Empirical Validation of Interventions. American Psychologist, 60, 410-421. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.60.5.410
- Seymour, E. and Hewitt, N.M. (1997) Talking about Leaving Why Undergraduates Leave the Sciences. Westview Press, Boulder.
- Shafaat, A., Suneel, I., & Munir, M. (2023). Role of Personality Traits in the Academic Performance of University Students. *Journal of Professional & Applied Psychology*, 4(2), 295–304. <u>https://doi.org/10.52053/jpap.v4i2.148</u>

- Song, L. K. & Nfu, K. Y. (2023). Influence of familial socioeconomic status on academic outcomes in secondary education: A comparative study. Educ Sci. Manag., 1(1), 43-57. https://doi.org/10.56578/esm010105.
- Sorby, S., Guerra, R. C. C., Lord, M., & Huffman, T. (2020). ASEE TODAY. *ASEE Prism*, *30*(1), 44–55. JSTOR.
- Steel, P., Schmidt, J., & Shultz, J. (2008). Refining the relationship between personality and subjective well-being. *Psychological Bulletin*, 134(1), 138–161. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.134.1.138</u>
- Strayhorn, T. L. (2018). College Students' Sense of Belonging (2nd ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315297293
- Strobel, M., Tumasjan, A., & Spörrle, M. (2011). Be yourself, believe in yourself, and be happy: Selfefficacy as a mediator between personality factors and subjective well-being. *Scandinavian Journal* of Psychology, 52(1), 43–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9450.2010.00826.x</u>
- Tamanneifar, M. R., Leys, H., & Mansourinik, A. (2013). The relationship between perceived social support and self-efficacy amonghigh school students.
- Thapa, A., Cohen, J., Guffey, S., & Higgins-D'Alessandro, A. (2013). A Review of School Climate Research. *Review of Educational Research*, 83(3), 357–385. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654313483907
- Trapmann, S., Hell, B., Hirn, J.-O. W., & Schuler, H. (2007). Meta-Analysis of the Relationship Between the Big Five and Academic Success at University. *Zeitschrift Für Psychologie / Journal of Psychology*, 215(2), 132–151. <u>https://doi.org/10.1027/0044-3409.215.2.132</u>
- Uline, C., & Tschannen-Moran, M. (2008). The walls speak: The interplay of quality facilities, school climate, and student achievement. *Journal of Educational Administration*, 46(1), 55–73. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/09578230810849817</u>
- Vedel, A., & Poropat, A. E. (2017). Personality and Academic Performance. In V. Zeigler-Hill & T. K. Shackelford (Eds.), *Encyclopedia of Personality and Individual Differences* (pp. 1–9). Springer International Publishing. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-28099-8\_989-1</u>
- Veselka, L., Schermer, J. A., & Vernon, P. A. (2011). Beyond the Big Five: The Dark Triad and the Supernumerary Personality Inventory. *Twin Research and Human Genetics*, 14(2), 158– 168. <u>https://doi.org/10.1375/twin.14.2.158</u>

- Wang, M.-T., & Holcombe, R. (2010). Adolescents' Perceptions of School Environment, Engagement, and Academic Achievement in Middle School. *American Educational Research Journal*, 47(3), 633–662. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831209361209</u>
- Wilde, N., & Hsu, A. (2019). The influence of general self-efficacy on the interpretation of vicarious experience information within online learning. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 16(1), 26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s41239-019-0158-x</u>
- Yang, D., Yang, X., Chen, H., & Sun, D. (2020). Relationship between Personality Traits and Course Subjective Well-Being: Mediating Effect of Self-Efficacy. OALib, 07(05), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.4236/oalib.1106010
- York, T. T., Gibson, C., & Rankin, S. (n.d.). *Defining and Measuring Academic Success*. https://doi.org/10.7275/HZ5X-TX03
- Zamir, M. Z., Abid, M. I., Fazal, M. R., Qazi, M. A. A. R., & Kamran, M. (2022). Switching to Outcome-Based Education (OBE) System, a Paradigm Shift in Engineering Education. *IEEE Transactions* on Education, 65(4), 695–702. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/TE.2022.3169184</u>
- Zell, E., & Lesick, T. L. (2022). Big five personality traits and performance: A quantitative synthesis of 50+ meta-analyses. *Journal of Personality*, 90(4), 559–573. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jopy.12683</u>
- Zimmerman, B. J. (2000). Attaining Self-Regulation: A Social Cognitive Perspective. In M. Boekaerts,
  P. R. Pintrich, & M. Zeidner (Eds.), Handbook of Self-Regulation (pp. 13-39). SanDiego,
  CA:AcademicPress. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/B978-012109890-2/50031-7
- Zysberg, L., & Schwabsky, N. (2021). School climate, academic self-efficacy and student achievement. *Educational Psychology*, 41(4), 467–482. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410.2020.1813690</u>

### **APPENDIX A**

# **Survey for Engineering Undergraduates**

### Section A

Name (Optional)	Gender	Male		Female		
Hometown	Type (Hometown)	Urban		Rural		
Engineering Discipline	Year of Study	1st	2nd	3rd	4th	
Name of Engineering University	Campus / School					
CGPA						

### Section **B**

#### **Campus Environment**

Sr no.	Statement	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree
1	The library staff is willing to help me find books/materials.					
2	Faculty have not been available to discuss my academic concerns.					
3	Financial aid staff has been willing to help me with financial concerns.					
4	There are tutoring services available for me on campus.					
5	The university seems to value minority students (e.g., non-Muslims).					
6	Faculty have been available to help me make course choices.					
7	I feel comfortable in the university environment.					

### **Engineering Self-efficacy**

Sr no.	Statement	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree
8	I can master the content in even the most challenging engineering course.					
9	I can do a good job on almost all my engineering coursework.					
10	I can do an excellent job on engineering-related problems and tasks assigned this semester.					
11	I can earn a good grade in my engineering-related courses.					
12	I can perform experiments independently.					
13	I can analyze data resulting from experiments.					
14	I can solve problems using a computer.					
15	I can work with tools and use them to build things.					
16	I can work with machines.					
17	I can build machines					
18	I can fix machines.					
19	I can identify a design need.					
20	I can develop design solutions.					
21	I can evaluate a design.					
22	I can recognize changes needed for a design solution to work.					

### **Personality Traits**

Sr no.	Statement	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree
23	I am the life of the party (center of attention).					
24	I sympathize with others' feelings.					
25	I get chores (tasks) done right away.					
26	I have frequent mood swings.					
27	I have a vivid (clear) imagination.					
28	I don't talk a lot.					
29	I am not interested in other people's problems.					
30	I often forget to put things back in their proper place.					
31	I am relaxed most of the time.					
32	I am not interested in abstract ideas.					
33	I talk to a lot of different people at parties.					
34	I feel others' emotions.					
35	I like order (proper arrangement/sequence).					
36	I get upset easily.					
37	I have difficulty understanding abstract ideas.					
38	I keep in the background (remain reserved).					
39	I am not really interested in others.					
40	I make a mess of things.					
41	I rarely feel blue (sad).					
42	I do not have a good imagination.					

## Psychological Well-being

Sr no.	Statement	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree
43	When I look at the story of my life, I am pleased with how things have turned out so far.					
44	In many ways I feel disappointed about my achievements in life.					
45	Maintaining close relationships has been difficult and frustrating for me.					
46	I live life one day at a time and don't really think about the future.					
47	I am good at managing the responsibilities of daily life.					
48	I sometimes feel as if I've done all there is to do in life.					
49	People would describe me as a giving person, willing to share my time with others.					
50	I gave up trying to make big improvements or changes in my life a long time ago.					
51	I have not experienced many warm and trusting relationships with others.					
52	I have confidence in my own opinions, even if they are different from the way most other people think.					
53	I judge myself by what I think is important, not by the values of what others think is important.					